# A RETROSPECTIVE REVIEW OF ANOREXIA NERVOSA PATIENTS ADMITTED TO A SPECIALISED EATING DISORDERS INPATIENT UNIT COMPARING CLINICAL AND DEMOGRAPHIC CHARACTERISTICS OF SUBTYPES

Nadira Vahed

A research report submitted to the Faculty of Medicine, Department of Psychiatry,

University of the Witwatersrand

in partial fulfilment for the degree of

Master of Medicine (Psychiatry)

Supervisor: Dr L.M Motlana

Johannesburg 2015

# DECLARATION

I, Nadira Vahed, declare that this research report is my own work.

It is being submitted for the degree of Master of Medicine in Psychiatry at the University of the Witwatersrand.

It has not been previously submitted for any degree or examination at this, or any other, University.

Nadira Vahed

March 2015

#### ABSTRACT

Anorexia nervosa is a debilitating illness with the highest mortality rate of all psychiatric illnesses. Subtyping the illness into anorexia nervosa restricting subtype (AN-R) and anorexia nervosa binge-eating/purging subtype (AN-BP) has been a contentious issue since the inception of this subclassification in the 1994 DSM-IV. It has been proposed that there is little difference between the two subgroups and that categorising this eating disorder is of little utility and validity.

The aim of this study was to compare the characteristics of a group of anorexic nervosa patients admitted to a specialised inpatient eating disorders unit in Johannesburg, South Africa, to investigate the differences, if any, between the AN-R and AN-BP groups. The hypothesis was that there are aspects of the subtypes which differ and therefore validate the delineation of anorexia nervosa into the two subgroups.

The study sample consisted of 59 patients admitted to a specialised inpatient eating disorders unit with the diagnosis of anorexia nervosa, between January 2001 and December 2002. The study group was separated according to their sub-specific anorexia nervosa diagnosis: the AN-R sample (n=32) and the AN-BP sample (n=27). Various demographic and clinical features were reviewed.

This study's only significant result was the difference between the mean percentage of goal weight on admission between the two subtypes, with the average in the AN-R group being lower than that found in the AN-BP group (p-value=0.039). This study therefore does not provide sufficient evidence for the subclassification of anorexia nervosa. It is noted that a small sample size, inaccurate record-keeping and the possibility of diagnostic crossover may have influenced the outcome of this study.

# ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

I would like to thank my supervisor, Dr Motlana, for her guidance in the preparation of this research report. I am indebted to my family and friends for all their support, encouragement and patience.

# **TABLE OF CONTENTS**

DECLARATIONii
ABSTRACTii
ACKNOWLEDGEMENTSiv
LIST OF FIGURESix
LIST OF TABLESxi
CHAPTER 1: INTRODUCTION 1
1.1 Definition 1
1.1.1 Anorexia nervosa subtypes
<b>1.2</b> Literature search method5
<b>1.3</b> Anorexia nervosa: an overview6
<b>1.3.1</b> Prevalence and incidence
1.3.2 Epidemiology
<b>1.3.3</b> Aetiology 11
<b>1.3.4 Comorbid axis I and II pathology</b> 15
1.3.5 Substance use/misuse/abuse/dependence
1.3.6 Family history 17
1.3.7 Body weight, BMI and rate of weight gain 18
<b>1.3.8</b> Presentation and core psychopathology18
<b>1.3.9</b> Course, outcome and recovery
<b>1.3.10 Drop-out rates</b>
1.3.11 Prognostic factors 22

1.3.12 Morbidity and mortality	23
1.3.13 Management	24
1.4 Aim of the study	26
1.5 Hypothesis	27
1.6 Objectives of the study	27
CHAPTER 2: STUDY SETTING	28
2.1 Site of study	28
2.2 Assessment for admission	28
2.3 Treatment aims	29
CHAPTER 3: METHODS	30
3.1 Study design	30
3.2 Study population	30
3.3 Measurements/Observations	31
3.4 Measurements and calculations	33
3.4.1 Body Mass Index (BMI)	33
3.4.2 Goal weight (GW)	33
3.4.3 Percentage under/overweight	33
3.4.4 Rate of weight gain (kg/week)	34
3.4.5 Length of admission (days)	34
3.4.6 Expected length of admission (days)	34
3.4.7 Rate of weight gain (g/week)	
3.5 Data collection and statistical analysis	34

3.6	Ethics	35
CHAI	PTER 4: RESULTS	36
4.1	Gender, race, marital status and highest level of education	36
4.2	Age	39
4.3	Comorbid diagnoses	41
4	.3.1 Axis I	41
4	.3.2 Axis II disorders/traits	45
4.4	Substance use/misuse/abuse/dependence	46
4.5	Family psychiatric history	47
4.6	Weight and rate of weight gain (ROW)	47
4.7	BMI	50
4.8	Length of admission	52
4.9	Goal weight and method of discharge	53
CHAI	PTER 5: DISCUSSION	58
5.1	Gender and race	58
5.2	Marital status and age	61
5.3	Admission ratios	62
5.4	Weight and BMI	63
5.5	Comorbidity	64
5.6	Substance use/misuse/abuse/dependence	67
5.7	Family history	68
5.8	Rate of weight gain	68

5.9 Reason fo	or discharge	
5.10 Goal we	ight and length of admission	69
CHAPTER 6:	LIMITATIONS AND CONCLUSION	
REFERENCES		
APPENDIX I:	ABBREVIATIONS	
APPENDIX II:	ETHICS CLEARANCE CERTIFICATE	

# LIST OF FIGURES

FIGURE 3.	1	FLOW DIAGRAM DEPICTING SELECTION OF STUDY SAMPLE (	(n=59	)32
-----------	---	--	-------	-----

FIGURE 4.1 RACIAL DISTRIBUTION OF ANOREXIA NERVOSA PATIENTS (N=59) ADMITTED TO
THE TARA HOSPITAL EATING DISORDERS UNIT BETWEEN JANUARY 2001 AND DECEMBER
2002
FIGURE 4.2. Comparison of proportions* of comorbid axis I diagnoses between the
AN-R ( $n=32$ ) and AN-BP ( $n=27$ ) patients admitted to the Tara Hospital Eating
DISORDERS UNIT BETWEEN JANUARY 2001 AND DECEMBER 2002
FIGURE 4. 3 Comparison of proportions <sup>*</sup> of comorbid axis II diagnoses between the
AN-R ( $n=32$ ) and AN-BP ( $n=27$ ) patients admitted to the Tara Hospital Eating
DISORDERS UNIT BETWEEN JANUARY 2001 AND DECEMBER 2002
FIGURE 4.4 BMI CATEGORY DISTRIBUTION OF AN-R (N=32) AND AN-BP (N=27) PATIENTS
ON ADMISSION TO THE TARA HOSPITAL SPECIALISED INPATIENT EATING DISORDERS UNIT
BETWEEN JANUARY 2001 AND DECEMBER 2002
FIGURE 4. 5 BMI CATEGORY DISTRIBUTION OF AN-R (N=32) AND AN-BP (N=27) PATIENTS
(Admitted between January 2001 and December 2002) on discharge from the
TARA HOSPITAL EATING DISORDERS UNIT51
FIGURE 4.6 ACTUAL VS EXPECTED LENGTH OF ADMISSION OF AN-R PATIENTS ( $N=32$ ) and
AN-BP patients ( $n=32$ ) admitted to the Tara Hospital Eating Disorders unit
BETWEEN JANUARY 2001 AND DECEMBER 2002
FIGURE 4.7 Proportion* of AN patients admitted between January 2001 and
December 2002 ( $n=59$ ) with regards to type of discharge from the Tara
HOSPITAL SPECIALISED INPATIENT EATING DISORDERS UNIT

FIGURE 4.8 Time taken to achieve goal weight with regards to length of admission of the AN-R (n=32) vs AN-BP (n=27) patients admitted to the Tara Hospital Eating Disorders unit between January 2001 and December 2002...... 56

# LIST OF TABLES

TABLE 4. 1 DEMOGRAPHIC CHARACTERISTICS OF AN PATIENTS ON ADMISSION TO THE TARA
HOSPITAL EATING DISORDERS UNIT BETWEEN JANUARY 2001 AND DECEMBER 2002
(N=59)
TABLE 4.2 CLINICAL CHARACTERISTICS OF AN PATIENTS ON ADMISSION (N=59) TO THE
TARA HOSPITAL SPECIALISED INPATIENT EATING DISORDERS UNIT BETWEEN JANUARY
2001 and December 2002
TABLE 4. 3 COMPARISON OF THE DEMOGRAPHIC CHARACTERISTICS OF AN-R PATIENTS (N=32)
AND AN-BP PATIENTS (N=27) ADMITTED TO THE TARA HOSPITAL EATING DISORDERS
UNIT BETWEEN JANUARY 2001 AND DECEMBER 2002
TABLE 4. 4 CLINICAL CHARACTERISTICS OF AN PATIENTS ( $n=59$ ) on admission to the Tara
HOSPITAL EATING DISORDERS UNIT BETWEEN JANUARY 2001 AND DECEMBER 2002 41
TABLE 4. 5 MEAN AGES AND AGE DISTRIBUTIONS OF AN-R ( $n=32$ ) and AN-BP ( $n=27$ )
PATIENTS ON ADMISSION, OF INDEX ADMISSIONS AND OF READMISSIONS TO THE TARA
HOSPITAL EATING DISORDERS UNIT BETWEEN JANUARY 2001 AND DECEMBER 2002 42
TABLE 4. 6 CLINICAL CHARACTERISTICS OF AN-R PATIENTS ( $N=32$ ) and AN-BP PATIENTS
(N=27) ADMITTED TO THE TARA HOSPITAL EATING DISORDERS UNIT BETWEEN JANUARY
2001 AND DECEMBER 2002
TABLE 4. 7 CLINICAL CHARACTERISTICS OF AN-R PATIENTS ( $N=32$ ) and AN-BP PATIENTS
(N=27) ADMITTED TO THE TARA HOSPITAL EATING DISORDERS UNIT BETWEEN JANUARY
2001 and December 2002

#### CHAPTER 1: INTRODUCTION

Eating disorders should be considered serious mental illnesses.(1)

Eating disorders (ED) are psychiatric disorders characterised by disturbances in eating behaviour, which are associated with significant emotional, physical and interpersonal distress. The Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental Disorders, 4<sup>th</sup> edition, text revision (DSM-IV-TR), recognised 3 types of eating disorders: Anorexia Nervosa (AN), Bulimia Nervosa (BN) and Eating disorder not otherwise specified (EDNOS), which included eating disorder pathology which failed to meet the criteria for either AN or BN. This category also included Binge Eating Disorder which was described in Appendix B: Criteria Sets and Axes Provided for Further Study.(2)

"Overall, eating disorders are associated with some of the highest levels of medical and social disability of any psychiatric disorder. These conditions carry significant costs to the individual, their family members, and to society at large. Indeed, the 'life activities' of eating disorder sufferers are significantly impaired, sometimes to the point of early death."(1). AN accounts for 10-15% of all ED diagnoses (3) and has the highest mortality rate of all psychiatric illnesses. In addition, a study in the United States of America (USA) found AN to have a standardised mortality rate that is 12 times the annual mortality rate for all causes of death (natural and unnatural) among 15-24-year-old females.(4)

# 1.1 Definition

The direct translation of anorexia nervosa is 'nervous lack of appetite'. Its origins lie in the Greek words: *an* meaning absence or lack of, and *orexis* meaning appetite. This is combined with the Latin term *nervosa*, which signifies its association with what was thought to be a

'nervous' disorder. The term was first used in 1873, however the earliest medical description of this illness dates back to 1689.(5)

The DSM-IV-TR required four criteria to be met for a diagnosis of AN to be made:

- A: Refusal<sup>1</sup> to maintain body weight at or above a minimally normal weight and height (e.g., weight loss leading to maintenance of body weight less than 85% of that expected; or failure to make expected weight gain during period of growth, leading to body weight less than 85% of that expected)
- B: Intense fear of gaining weight or becoming fat, even though underweight
- C: Disturbance in the way in which one's body weight or shape is experienced, undue influence of body weight or shape on self-evaluation, or denial of the seriousness of the current low body weight
- D:<sup>2</sup>In post-menarcheal females, amenorrhea i.e., the absence of at least three consecutive menstrual cycles. (A woman is considered to have amenorrhea if her periods occur only following hormone, e.g., oestrogen administration) (2)

At the time of this study, the DSM-IV-TR, introduced in 2000, was still the diagnostic manual used by the psychiatric community. However, with the subsequent release of the Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental Disorders, 5<sup>th</sup> edition (DSM-5) in May 2013, there have been significant changes to the eating disorders category, including a name-change to: Feeding and Eating disorders.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> The word 'refusal' has been removed from the DSM-5 diagnostic criteria for AN

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> Criterion D has been removed from the DSM-5 diagnostic criteria for AN

The diagnostic criteria for AN have been revised:

- **Criterion A:** The word "refusal" (in terms of weight maintenance) has been removed, as it was felt that this implied intention on the part of the sufferer, and was viewed as possibly derogatory.
- Criterion B: (amenorrhoea) has been completely removed, as it does not represent pre-menarchal or post-menopausal females, females using oral contraceptives or males.

In addition:

- The frequency of binge eating episodes in Bulimia Nervosa has been reduced
- Binge eating disorder is now recognised as an Axis I eating disorder diagnosis
- The following disorders have been included in the DSM-5 Feeding and Eating disorders: pica, rumination disorder, avoidant/restrictive food intake disorder, other specified feeding or eating disorders and unspecified feeding or eating disorders (6)

This study utilised the DSM-IV-TR diagnostic criteria for AN.

# 1.1.1 Anorexia nervosa subtypes

The DSM-IV-TR specified AN (and the DSM-5 continues to specify AN) as either a restricting subtype (AN-R) or a binge-eating/purging subtype (binge/purge) (AN-BP). Individuals who fall under the restricting subtype essentially induce weight loss by limiting their calorie intake and may in conjunction increase their level of activity (e.g. excessive

exercise) in order to expend more calories. The latter group engage in binge-eating and subsequent purging behaviours (e.g. self-induced vomiting and laxative abuse) on a regular basis in order to maintain a low body weight. These binge-eating episodes are either subjective (i.e. the individual eats more than they intended to) or objective. The specific frequency of the binge/purge episodes is not defined.

The DSM-IV-TR specifies the anorexia nervosa subtypes as:

**Restricting type:** during the current episode of Anorexia Nervosa, the person has not regularly engaged in binge-eating or purging behaviour (i.e. self-induced vomiting or the misuse of laxatives, diuretics, or enemas.

**Binge-eating/purging type:** during the current episode of Anorexia Nervosa, the person has regularly engaged in binge-eating or purging behaviour (i.e. self-induced vomiting or the misuse of laxatives, diuretics, or enemas.(2)

The subtyping of anorexia nervosa into AN-R and AN-BP was first formally introduced in the DSM-IV (1994) and retained in the later published DSM-IV-TR (2000). With the review of eating disorders' criteria and classification in preparation for the recently released DSM-5, the subtyping of anorexia nervosa had been re-assessed. Despite the fact that it remains in the current DSM-5, whether these subtypes represent two distinct expressions of AN is still in question. Prior to the DSM-IV, anorexic patients who displayed binge-eating/purging behaviour were assigned a dual diagnosis of both anorexia and bulimia nervosa. However, there was already debate around the validity and utility of delineating AN.

The reasons for and against subtyping are numerous. Research has suggested that individuals with AN-BP tend to present later and have a longer duration of illness as opposed to their restricting counterparts.(7-10) The fact that the two groups have been found to differ in terms

4

of rates of psychopathology, types of psychopathology, family psychiatric history and rates of recovery, amongst others, is regarded as further evidence for this subclassification.(11, 12) However, some argue that eating disorders exist on a spectrum and that diagnoses do not remain static (13-15) making the subclassification of anorexia nervosa of little utility. Studies have shown that individuals may progress from the restricting form of AN to the binge/purge subtype, with crossover rates varying between 30% and 64%. The crossover rate from AN-BP to AN-R appears to be lower, ranging between 17% and 44%. (16, 17) It has been suggested that AN-BP may be a more chronologically advanced or severe form of AN, as opposed to a distinct phenotype(18), while Eddy et al. (2008) proposed that the AN-R and AN-BP subgroups may possibly represent phases, often recurrent, in anorexia nervosa. (17)

A valid classification system for an illness is a valuable clinical instrument. The clarification of diagnostic criteria in any disease, including AN, is important in implementing treatment, furthering research and planning effective prevention programs. Statistically significant evidence validating the AN subtyping schema would prove beneficial in the management of this illness.

#### **1.2** Literature search method

In order to obtain source material for this literature review, an internet search using a number of internet-based search engines, including Pubmed,, Psychiatry online and the Cochrane library, was carried out. Once the pertinent information was identified, the applicable journal and any other relevant materials were reviewed for appropriate information. The reference lists of published literature were also reviewed. Search phrases and terms included: anorexia nervosa; anorexia nervosa restricting subtype; anorexia nervosa binge/purge subtype; differences between AN-R and AN-BP; anorexia nervosa phenotypes; subclassification of eating disorders, and others, relevant to the material discussed in this research report. Literature that was not available in English was excluded.

#### 1.3 Anorexia nervosa: an overview

# **1.3.1** Prevalence and incidence

The lifetime prevalence of AN varies but is generally lower than BN. The American Psychiatric Association places the lifetime prevalence of BN between 1%-4% and AN between 0.3%-3.7%. (19) In a study conducted in 6 European countries between 2001 and 2003, AN was shown to have a lifetime prevalence of 0.48% and BN 0.51%.(20) Although this was a mixed-gender sample, the researchers state that the eating disorders were three to eight times higher amongst women. A 2007 study conducted in the USA placed the lifetime prevalence of AN at 0.9% among women and 0.3% amongst men.(21)

The incidence of anorexia nervosa is on the increase in non-western countries. Between 1994 and 2002 the number of cases of AN in Singapore increased significantly from 2 to 24. Prevalence rates of 0.01% have been found in Chinese community samples, whilst in Japan, the prevalence rates of AN have been found to range between 0.025% and 0.03%.(22) There has also been a reported increase of eating disorders in Jamaica.(23)

There are South African studies of anorexia nervosa and eating disorders dating back to the 1970's, however, at the time of this study, there was no available current specific data regarding the prevalence of AN within the South African population.

## 1.3.2 Epidemiology

#### **1.3.2.1** Gender and Race<sup>3</sup>

The ratios of female:male sufferers of AN range from 10 to 20:1(24), and, being of the female gender is considered to be a risk factor for the development of anorexia nervosa.(25) In North America, AN sufferers are found to be stereotypically white, adolescent females of the middle to upper socioeconomic bracket.(24) Likewise, this is the case in a large number of westernised countries. A similar demographic distribution of eating disorders has been found in South African studies. In a study carried out by Nash and Colburn (1994) in Cape Town, South Africa, looking at the outcome of hospitalised anorexics and bulimics between 1979 and 1989, the sample (n=49) was made up solely of white females from middle-class backgrounds.(26) However, research has demonstrated a growing trend of eating disorders amongst males and non-white females.(27) A 2007 study in the USA showed a 3:1 female:male ratio in their sample of AN sufferers.(21)

Within a South African context, a 10-year review (1987-1996 inclusive) (Gabriel & Szabo, 2001) of anorexia nervosa patients admitted to the Tara Psychiatric Hospital specialised inpatient eating disorders unit , showed that female and male admissions were 98% and 2% respectively. There was 1 male admission during the first 5 years of the study, while there were 4 male admissions during the second five-year period of the study. There were no recorded admissions of black patients during this ten-year period.(28) However, a later study done by Delport et al. (2008) demonstrated that black females accounted for 3% (n=13; 7 with the diagnosis of AN) of admissions to the same unit between 1998-2004.(29) It is anticipated that, within the South African context, the incidence of eating disorders amongst black individuals will increase. This is evidenced by studies demonstrating an emerging

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> The terminology used to describe South African population groups (by race) in this study are: 'White' – of European descent; 'Black'- of African descent; 'Indian' – of Indian descent and 'Coloured'- of mixed-race descent. At certain points in this research report the term 'non-white' is used to refer to, collectively, those ethnic groups who are not of European descent. It is not the intention of the researcher to be derogatory or offensive in any way

pattern of disordered eating and abnormal eating attitudes amongst black South African adolescents.(30-32)

## Subtypes: gender and race

There have been no specific studies looking at the distribution of race and gender amongst the AN-R and AN-BP subtypes. However, in South African studies of disordered eating patterns, black anorexic patients have been found more likely to present with bulimic symptoms as opposed to their white counterparts.(33, 34)

### 1.3.2.2 Age

Although the most common age of onset of AN is considered to be in the mid-teens and the period around puberty,(24) onset has been found in both younger and older individuals.(5)

A review of puberty in both human and animal studies has found data supporting the important role played by the onset of puberty in females as a risk factor for the development of eating disorders, including anorexia nervosa. This is most likely linked to a combination of both hormonal and psychological changes during this period.(24, 35)

Studies have utilised various cut-off ages for 'early' versus 'late-onset' anorexia nervosa, ranging between fourteen and fifty years. Looking at the differences between early-onset and late-onset anorexia nervosa, Matsumoto et al. (2001) showed that 48.4% of their study sample were under the age of 14 (where the definition of 'early-onset' was younger than 14 years of age).(36) It has been found that up to 5% of individuals experience the start of this eating disorder in their early twenties,(37) and a Western Australian community sample study revealed that 25% developed an eating disorder *(in general)* after the age of 30.(38) Lapid et al. (2010) showed, in a review of 48 published cases of eating disorders with persons over 50

years of age (where over 50 years of age was considered the cut-off for 'late-onset' of an eating disorder), that 81% of the cases had a diagnosis of anorexia nervosa.(39) It has been suggested that changes in family relationships and body changes related to age are linked to the development of eating disorders in elderly individuals.(40)

#### Subtypes: age

With regards to an individual's first presentation of AN, a study looking at 126 patients with anorexia showed that the majority of the 'early-onset' AN patients (<14 years old) were of the AN-R subtype, while those with AN-BP made up a larger percentage of the 'late-onset' group.(22)

Laessle et al. (1989) amongst others, have demonstrated that AN-R individuals are generally younger on intake, when reviewing the average age of the two subtypes on admission to an eating disorder program.(8, 41, 42)

Studies have shown that those anorexics who display binge/purge behaviour tend to present later and have a longer duration of illness as compared to those who limit their calorie intake.(8-10, 43) However, there is data to suggest that there is no difference between the ages of the two groups at first presentation.(44)

# 1.3.2.3 Marital status

Van den Broucke and Vanderyeycken (1988) reported that there may be a higher incidence of bulimic pathology amongst anorexia nervosa patients who are married, as opposed to those who are not.(45) However, it is noted that this may be due to the fact that married individuals are generally older and therefore presumably may have had a longer duration of illness. It has been suggested that anorexia nervosa symptomatology may progress over time from restrictive-type eating behaviour to more binge/purge behaviour, resulting in those with longer duration of illness displaying more bulimic pathology.(18) Bussolotti et al. (2002) found that those patients diagnosed with eating disorders who lived with partners tended to display more eating disorder symptoms, even after the study results were controlled for the variable of age. They proposed that age was an important variable which would need to be controlled in future similar studies, and further research in this area was suggested. It has been further proposed that interpersonal interactions and conflicts in relationships may be a trigger for eating disorders and may perpetuate the illness.(46)

# 1.3.2.4 Special populations

Research has shown that AN is seen in greater frequencies amongst professions and activities where a low body fat composition is favoured, such as athletes, models and dancers.(24) Homosexuality has been postulated to be a risk factor for the development of eating disorders in males,(47) suggested by a higher incidence of homosexuality found in men with this psychiatric illness.(48) It is believed that homosexual men encounter sociocultural pressures similar to those experienced by women with regards to maintaining a slender physique. However, Carlat et al. (1997) suggested that the association between asexuality (as opposed to homosexuality) and AN may be greater.(49)

#### Subtypes: special populations

At the time of this study there was little research looking at the frequency of specifically AN-R and AN-BP amongst the aforementioned at-risk special populations. However, there are studies which have reviewed weight-control behaviours as a risk factor for eating disorders amongst athletes. Some studies have shown a predominance of restrictive-type eating behaviour, as opposed to purging-type behaviour (including the use of laxatives and diuretics), amongst those in sports requiring leanness, while others showed no difference between "leanness" and "non-leanness" sports with regards to weight-control behaviour. Not all studies considered these behaviours pathogenic.(50)

# 1.3.3 Aetiology

The aetiology of AN has long been considered multifactorial. Interplay between genetic, biological and psychological factors is implicated. This, in combination with environmental factors, may result in disordered eating patterns.(1, 24) The concept of gene-environment interactions and correlations is considered important in the aetiology of anorexia nervosa.(51)

# **1.3.3.1 Biological factors**

There is strong evidence found through family studies,(52) twin studies (53) and linkage studies (54) to suggest that AN may be heritable. Family studies have shown that female relatives of those individuals with eating disorders have a 7 to 20 times greater lifetime incidence of anorexia or bulimia nervosa than the general population.(52) Klump et al. (2001) demonstrated in twin studies that genetics accounted for 74% of the variance in AN.(53) Some of the characteristic features found in anorexia nervosa such as the 'drive for thinness' are also thought to be carried genetically.(54)

Further genetic research has shown that disturbances in the neuroendocrine system, and dysfunction in neuropeptides and neurotransmitters such as serotonin and noradrenalin, may contribute to the development of AN.(37, 55)

Differences in genotypes may result in varying sensitivities to environmental experiences (56), however, this is beyond the scope of this report.

#### Subtypes: *biological factors*

Evidence exists to show possible specific genetic underpinnings associated with AN-R. Studies have pointed to a potential genetic link distinguishing those with the restricting form of anorexia nervosa from their binge/purge counterparts.(54) In a study of a subset of 37 families by Grice et al. (2002), in which at least two affected relatives had a diagnosis of AN-R, evidence for the presence of an AN-susceptibility locus was found on chromosome 1p.(57) In addition, differences in noradrenaline transporter genes have been shown to exist in restricting subgroup.(58, 59) A genome wide association study (2011) has produced evidence suggesting that common SNPs (single nucleotide polymorphisms) near the HTR1D gene may increase the risk of developing the restricting subtype of anorexia nervosa.(60) In addition, higher ghrelin concentrations have been found in the AN-BP subtype.(61) Variances in brain serotonergic metabolism have been found between AN-R and AN-BP, possibly implying that the mechanism behind these two subtypes of anorexia nervosa may differ.(62) In contrast, a more recent 2014 genome-wide association study (GWAS) study on anorexia nervosa failed to reveal findings of any significance, however, the authors do state that there is evidence to show that a larger sample size may reveal genetic differences between the two subtypes.(63)

#### **1.3.3.2** Personality traits/temperament

Particular temperaments may make one more vulnerable to the development of AN, supported by the fact that certain traits have been found to endure following weight restoration and normalisation of menses (54, 64, 65) in anorexic individuals. However, these temperamental traits may also occur as a consequence of the illness.(24) Characteristics such as low self-esteem and a need to control ones' environment contribute to the development of anorexia nervosa, and may also perpetuate the disease.

#### Subtypes: *personality traits/temperament*

Personality characteristics have been found to be subtype specific and strengthen the rationale behind the subtyping of AN.

There are studies to suggest that the AN-R subtype be considered a distinct phenotype, characterised by traits such as perfectionism, rigid thinking, obsessive-compulsive thinking, anxiety and increased harm avoidance, lower reward sensitivity, persistence and self-directedness; characteristics not shared to the same extent by their binge/purge counterparts.(24, 66-68) However in contrast, one particular study conducted in 2012 showed that their restricting sample of anorexia nervosa patients demonstrated lower scores on the Eating Disorders Inventory Scale -2 perfectionism subscale as compared to those who binge/purged.(69) Just as certain temperaments have been found to be common amongst those with AN-R, characteristics such as affective instability impulsivity, more substance abuse, more self-harm and novelty seeking behaviour, and greater psychopathology have been shown to feature prominently in anorexics that binge/purge.(70-74)

# 1.3.3.3 Environmental/sociocultural factors

Throughout history, the 'ideal' female form has been influenced by society, politics and the media. Although the characteristics of the 'ideal' figure have differed over decades, it has remained difficult to achieve.(75) It is well-known that society's current, narrow definition of beauty, as sometimes emaciated, and the importance society places on exercise, contributes to the development of low self-esteem, disordered eating patterns and body dissatisfaction. These are known contributors to the development of eating disorders.(24, 76)

Body image dissatisfaction is so prevalent in today's society that it has become a "normative discontent" (77) and has been shown to develop from as early as 5 to 7 years of age.(78) A

1994 survey found that at least 40% of 9-year-old children had engaged in dieting behaviour.(79)

The attainment of a low body weight, an intense fear of weight gain and a "drive for thinness", are the hallmarks of AN. Dieting resulting in weight loss becomes socially and positively reinforced (80) which entrenches maladaptive eating patterns, ultimately perpetuating the disease. Klump et al. (2001) showed that environmental factors accounted for 26% of the variance in AN.(53) The media encourages a slender physique, equating it with success. A 2002 study looking at ethnic Fijian adolescent girls demonstrated the impact of the media, namely television, on eating attitudes. Following prolonged television exposure, there was a significant increase in markers of disordered eating among the participants. In addition, subjects revealed that television had influenced their own body image and they expressed a desire to model themselves after the 'western' television characters. Furthermore, some subjects (40%) justified their aspiration to lose weight as a way to enhance their career prospects.(81)

In more recent years, the internet has proved to be an added platform for societal influence and the proliferation of pro-anorexic and 'thinspiration' websites have caused alarm.(75) In a recent 2013 study, Tiggemann and Slater (2013) concluded that the internet was a persuasive socio-cultural medium in the development of body image among adolescent girls. They found that the time spent on the internet correlated significantly with 'the 'drive for thinness', body surveillance and internalisation of the thin ideal amongst the 1087 13 to 15-year-old subjects.(82)

Males are not exempt from the influence of the media and sociocultural pressures, with adverse effects on males' body image seen with the media's portrayal of the 'ideal' male physique.(83)

Even though the media cannot be held entirely accountable for the development of eating disorders, including AN, as evidenced by the fact that not all individuals exposed to society's prescription of beauty go on to develop eating disorders, sociocultural influences on eating disorders are difficult to refute. However, the impact of pre-existing pathology or susceptibility cannot be forgotten. These may influence an individuals' response to media imagery.(84)

Acute or chronic life stressors may also precipitate the onset of anorexia nervosa.(85)

#### **1.3.4** Comorbid axis I and II pathology

It has been found that comorbid axis I and II diagnoses are common amongst the AN population.(21) Shared genetics have been suggested as the reason why anorexia nervosa and other axis I disorders, such as major depressive disorder (MDD) and anxiety disorders, co-occur so frequently.(86, 87) Studies have suggested that comorbid conditions may not only increase treatment resistance amongst inpatient anorexics, but also the severity and chronicity of the illness.(88, 89)

Salbach-Andrae et al. (2008) showed that 73.3% of their 101 adolescent female AN population had at least one comorbid axis I diagnosis.(90) Reviewing anxiety disorders, mood disorders, impulse-control disorders and substance use disorders in eating disorders, Hudson et al. (2007) showed that 56.2% of their AN sample had at least one of these comorbid Axis I diagnoses.(21) Anorexia nervosa was shown by Blinder et al. (2006) to be associated with obsessive-compulsive disorder (OCD), posttraumatic stress disorder (PTSD) and psychotic disorders.(44) Major depressive disorder, in addition to anxiety disorders, have been found to be particularly common amongst those individuals suffering from anorexia nervosa.(1)

#### Subtypes: comorbid axis I and II pathology

Studies have further differentiated restricting from binge/purge anorexics with regards to the incidence of comorbidities found amongst these subtypes. However, data is conflicting. Herzog et al. (1992) demonstrated that 73% of AN-R patients and 82% of AN-BP patients had 1 or more co-existing Axis I diagnoses.(91) Psychotic disorders were found to be twice as likely in AN-R and 3 times as likely in AN-BP, as compared to other eating disorders.(44) Some studies have shown no difference in the lifetime prevalence of depression or anxiety disorders between the two anorexia subtypes.(9) A history of bipolar mood disorder (BMD), however, was found to be more prevalent amongst binge/purge anorexics (6% AN-BP vs. 0% AN-R).(8)

Comorbid personality pathology has been associated with negative outcomes in eating disorders. It has been shown that AN-BP sufferers tend to have more psychopathology (92-95) which contributes to the poor outcome in this particular subtype. There is a strong predominance of cluster B disorders, borderline personality disorder in particular, in AN-BP individuals.(95, 96) Obsessive-compulsive, schizoid and schizotypal personality disorders have been found to be more frequent amongst the restrictive subgroup of AN.(97) However, there is some conflicting evidence to suggest that this may not necessarily be the case. One particular study showed a higher rate of obsessive compulsive disorder within their AN-BP group as opposed to the AN-R group (36.1% vs 21.4% respectively).(95) It has also been found that the frequency of comorbidities may be equivalent in the two subtypes.(8) In addition, Eckert et al. (1987) found that there were little differences in the rates of psychopathology in AN-R and AN-BP individuals following treatment.(98)

16

#### 1.3.5 Substance use/misuse/abuse/dependence

Substance use and misuse, although found to be more prevalent in BN and EDNOS, is common within the AN population.(99)

### Subtypes: substance use/misuse/abuse/dependence

Ward et al. (2003) and Garfinkel et al. (1980), along with other researchers, have demonstrated a higher incidence of impulsive behaviours, such as substance abuse, amongst the AN-BP subtype.(70, 100, 101) In addition, a more recent latent class analysis found a higher rate of substance use in their 'AN-BP –like' empirically defined subgroup compared to their 'AN-R-like' subgroup.(102) This finding is regularly used in the argument for categorising anorexia nervosa into subtypes. In contrast, one particular study, in a sample of 136 women, showed no difference with regards to a substance abuse history between the two AN subtypes.(8) It is postulated that substance abuse may be a poor prognostic factor and influence relapse rates.

#### 1.3.6 Family history

Research has shown that those of the AN-R subtype are more likely to have a family member with anorexia nervosa (103) as opposed to the AN-BP subtype, while a higher rate of other psychiatric conditions such as affective disorders, anxiety disorders and substance abuse has been found amongst the family members of those anorexics who engage in binge/purge behaviour. These findings are considered as possible supportive evidence for the differentiation of these two subtypes.(104, 105)

#### 1.3.7 Body weight, BMI and rate of weight gain

There is no consistency across studies regarding the definition of ideal body weight (IBW). Nevertheless, it has been shown that those anorexics that restrict their caloric intake are admitted with a lower percentage of their IBW compared to their binge/purge equivalents.(7, 8, 106) It follows then that one would find a lower average BMI on intake amongst this same group.(9, 106) However, in one particular study comparing 100 restricting anorexics with 71 binge/purge anorexics, the average BMI at admission was shown to be equal.(101, 107) In addition to being admitted at a lower percentage of their ideal body weight, restricting anorexics tend to gain weight at a slower rate. This was shown by Neuberger et al. (1995) where subjects had a consistent calorie intake over a 30-day period.(7)

#### **1.3.8** Presentation and core psychopathology

The most striking features of individuals with AN are their lack of insight into their illness (108, 109) and their resistance to change (80) which makes treatment challenging. Their disordered eating patterns are ego-syntonic, (92) making them largely unmotivated to alter their behaviour.

Dieting behaviours in these individuals usually begin as innocent efforts to lose weight, however, over time, "take on a life of their own".(80) Rules around eating and food become increasingly restrictive and these individuals begin to withdraw socially. They lose interest in other activities and prioritise their relationship with their body and food over relationships with others.(110) Eventually, their lives consist of not much more than work, exercise and food.(24)

The disordered eating behaviours displayed by anorexics are many and vary between subtypes. Restrictive behaviour not only includes the limiting of calorie intake but also in the application of rules as to what foods are 'allowed' to be eaten, with little variation in diet. Sufferers of AN often eat vicariously through others and are preoccupied with food and calories. Despite this preoccupation they display an altered drive to eat, often denying hunger.(24)

Binge-eating is characterised by consuming large amounts of food in a short period of time. This act is usually performed in secret and is associated with feelings of self-loathing. Anorectics compensate for these binges with the use of, amongst others, laxatives, diuretics and overactivity.

A disturbance in body image is a salient feature of AN and an anorectics' self-worth is unjustifiably influenced by weight and shape. They often display body-checking behaviours such as obsessive mirror-gazing and weighing.(111) They may also show body-avoidance behaviour such as refusing to be weighed and avoiding physical contact with others.(110) Overactivity, or hyperactivity, is considered by some to be a core clinical characteristic of anorexia nervosa.(24, 112) These include behaviours such as excessive standing, fidgeting and excessive sports activity.(24)

Cognitive impairments are common amongst those with AN. They display indecisiveness and are rigid and inflexible. They have been found to have impairments in executive functioning such as attention, memory and set-shifting, especially at low body weights.(110, 113) Some executive functioning deficits persist after weight restoration.(114) However some studies have shown that there is some improvement in cognitive deficits following weight gain.(115)

Affective disturbances occur, particularly at low body weights, in the form of, amongst others, depression, irritability and anxiety. There has been seen to be some amelioration of

symptoms following nutritional rehabilitation (116) however, not all of these improve with weight restoration.(117)

The physical complications of the disease are numerous and are due to both starvation and consequences of purging behaviour. Signs and symptoms of extreme caloric restriction and weight loss include cold intolerance secondary to the loss of fat and muscle, dehydration, peripheral oedema, fatigue, hair loss, the development of lanugo, osteoporosis, leucopaenia, abnormal taste sensation and peripheral neuropathies. They also develop cardiovascular complications (loss of cardiac muscle, cardiac arrhythmias and hypotension), gastrointestinal complications (abdominal pain, gastric dilation, delayed gastric emptying) and endocrine dysfunction (amenorrhoea in females, disturbance in sex-hormones with fertility problems and thyroid abnormalities) amongst others.

Symptoms and signs specifically related to purging include: electrolyte imbalances; gastric and oesophageal tears and erosion; dental enamel erosion; salivary gland and pancreatic swelling.

# 1.3.9 Course, outcome and recovery

Anorexia nervosa has a chronic and protracted course and is notoriously difficult to treat. As a result, a number of patients often have repeated admissions, to both psychiatric and nonpsychiatric inpatient units.

Research has shown that just under 50% of AN patients recover, 33% show some improvement and 20% remain chronically ill.(118) However, there are no clear, consistent recovery criteria used in studies regarding anorexia nervosa and recovery rates differ depending on, in part, the criteria used by different researchers.(119, 120)

#### Subtypes: course, outcome and recovery

It has been proposed that hospitalisation may be more likely in the AN-R subgroup because of their protracted and constant weight loss, not as commonly shared by their binge/purge counterparts. That being said, anorexic inpatients displaying purgative symptoms are more likely than their restrictive-subtype equivalents to require repeated admissions.(99) and have been shown to have poorer outcomes.(100, 121, 122) Studies have produced conflicting results regarding recovery rates between the two subtypes of AN. Eddy et al. (2008) showed partial recovery and full recovery rates to be 82.5% and 32.5% amongst the AN-R subtype, while those belonging to the binge/purge group had partial and full recovery rates of 75% and 22.9% respectively.(17) Hertzog et al. (1996) however, showed the converse to be true in their longitudinal naturalistic study: 17% of the AN-BP participants were found to have fully recovered (asymptomatic for eight consecutive weeks) compared to 8% of the restrictors. However, they do state that stricter recovery criteria were used, as compared to those used in several of the studies referenced. Despite this contradictory finding, among others, found in this study, the researchers still concluded that there lies some justification in the subtyping of anorexia nervosa.(123)

#### **1.3.10** Drop-out rates

Non-completion of eating disorder programs and refusal of hospital treatment is seen more frequently in those with AN as opposed to any other psychiatric diagnoses (124) and is indicative of the enduring nature of this illness. Drop-out rates as high as 51% have been found.(125)

#### Subtypes: drop-out rates

The relatively higher dropout rates from eating disorder programs found amongst those anorexics who binge/purge are thought to set them apart from those anorexics that restrict.(100, 102, 121, 124) Non-completers of eating disorder programmes are thought to have poorer prognoses than those completing treatment.(121)

#### **1.3.11** Prognostic factors

There is conflicting data regarding prognostic factors in AN. Patients presenting with vomiting, laxative abuse (126, 127) and binge-eating, those with comorbid pathology, and, those that have had a longer duration of illness and hospital readmissions have been found to have unfavourable long term outcomes. It is not surprising then that a number of studies associate a poorer prognosis with AN-BP individuals.(124) In addition, the medical complications associated with binging and purging tend to be more severe, contributing to a poorer prognosis. On the contrary, some researchers have found a better prognosis in individuals that binge/purge,(123) while others concluded that there was little significant association between purging pathology and outcome.(128) Eckert et al. (1987) found no differences in outcome between the AN-R and AN-BP subtypes.(98) It should be noted however that these subjects were only followed up for a period of 32 days.

Readmissions imply a poorer prognosis and are associated with admissions at a younger age, shorter admissions, lower rates of weight gain, and lower BMIs and weights on admission and discharge.

#### **1.3.12** Morbidity and mortality

Eating disorders have the highest mortality rate amongst psychiatric illnesses, with AN at the top of the eating disorder category. In a literature review done on the course and outcome of eating disorders AN was shown to have a mortality rate ranging from 0%-8%, with a cumulative mortality rate of 2.8%. The same study showed a crude mortality rate ranging between 0% and 4% for bulimia nervosa, with a cumulative mortality rate of 0.4%.(129) A more recent meta-analysis has shown a weighted mortality rate (i.e. deaths per 1000-person years) of 5.1 for AN, 1.7 for BN and 3.3 for EDNOS.(130)

A 2013 study found AN to have a standardised mortality rate of 4.37 for lifetime anorexia nervosa, greater than that for bulimia nervosa. Patients were followed up for a mean of 9  $\frac{1}{2}$  years.(14)

Deaths in AN are usually as a result of chronic starvation, infection or suicide. It has been suggested that poor psychosocial functioning, low weight, substance abuse and a long duration of illness increase mortality risk.

#### Subtypes: morbidity and mortality

There is little data looking specifically at the differences in mortality between the AN-R and AN-BP subtypes. However, the presence of purging in an individual has been found to contribute to a poorer outcome and greater morbidity.(126, 127, 131) A 2011 latent class analysis showed that their 'AN-BP-like' latent class had a lower survival rate than their 'AN-R-like' class.(102) One particular study by Eddy et al. (2002) found no difference in mortality between the AN-R group and AN-BP during an eight-year follow up.(8) Research by Franko et al. (2013) showed that 7 of the 16 deaths in a longitudinal study (mean follow up of 20 years) belonged to the AN-R subtype (the intake diagnosis) while 6 belonged to the AN-BP (the intake diagnosis) subtype. (Of the remaining 3 deaths in the study: 2 had

diagnoses of BN and 1 had a diagnosis of BN on intake which subsequently changed to AN).(14)

# 1.3.13 Management

There are various treatment options employed in the management of AN and these may be offered in a number of different settings, including: outpatient treatment, day-patient treatment and inpatient treatment.(132) However, with regards to patient outcome, there is little empirical evidence supporting the strength of one treatment setting over another.(132)

There is research concerning the pharmacological treatment of anorexia nervosa, though information regarding its long term efficacy is scarce.(133) Psychotherapy remains the treatment of choice in the management of anorexia nervosa.(134)

#### Inpatient treatment

According to the American Psychiatric Association's *Practice guidelines for the Treatment of Patients with Eating Disorders*, anorexia nervosa patients are admitted to inpatient hospital units when their weights are generally lower than 85% of expected body weight, or if there is acute weight decline accompanied by food refusal. In addition, supervision during and after meals and a structured environment are usually necessary.(19) It is suggested that those individuals who are less than 30% below their expected weight should be admitted to a psychiatric unit for two to six months.(37)

The treatment aims of AN are two-fold: weight restoration and psychological intervention; the latter to address, amongst others, the cognitive disturbances and maladaptive coping mechanisms present amongst these individuals. Weight gain alone may not be sufficient to keep anorexics out of hospital. Disordered eating patterns could persist,(119) and may well contribute to relapse.(135) Psychotherapy may be useful once malnutrition has been corrected and weight gain has begun.(19) Studies have shown that both cognitive behavioural therapy (CBT) and motivational enhancement therapy promote at least partial remission and treatment continuation.(136, 137)

A number of studies have attempted to clarify differences between the anorexia nervosa phenotypes in order to justify current AN nosology. One of the most important justifications for categorising AN is that the defining characteristics of the phenotypes may be useful in tailoring more effective management plans and treatment. A 2009 review by Peat et al. examined the validity and utility of subtyping anorexia nervosa into the two categories discussed above. Although they concluded that there was little predictive validity for AN subtyping, largely due to the frequent diagnostic crossover found between the subtypes, the authors do acknowledge that removing the current subtyping nosology completely would make difficult the conveyance of subclassification information, which may prove useful in treatment and management planning. This is an important focus for future anorexia nervosa research due to the scarcity of data regarding this particular issue.(16)

It is noted that, at the time of this study, there was little recent literature specifically regarding direct comparisons between the existing two defined subtypes of AN. More recent studies have focused on classifying eating disorder phenotypes empirically, evaluating personality profiles and clinical variables, as opposed to using existing DSM diagnostic criteria, making direct comparison of literature challenging at times.(66, 102, 138-140) Using latent profile and latent class analyses, these studies have identified empirical latent class phenotypes of eating disorders including anorexia nervosa. Although some studies have separated binge-eating and purging behaviours,(139) while others have identified variations of the AN-R and AN-BP groups (for example: 'fat phobic' versus 'non-fat phobic'),(138) a distinct latent class

25
which is 'AN-R like', or described as a 'restricted eating' class, has been identified, recognising this group as a distinct phenotype.(66, 102, 139) This is despite sampling differences and the use of different indicators in these studies. In addition, three of the more recent latent class analyses (2011 and 2013) reveal evidence in support of the differentiation of anorexics who restrict and those who engage in binging/purging.(102, 138, 139) Conversely, a 2012 taxometric investigation of the latent structure of eating disorders has shown no support for the distinction between the two groups.(69)

This literature review provides a general overview of anorexia nervosa including prevalence, epidemiology, comorbidities, presentation and clinical characteristics, prognostic factors, morbidity and mortality and focuses briefly on management. In addition, it highlights some of the key areas which are thought by a number of researchers to differentiate AN-R from AN-BP. Even though there is some data to the contrary and it is acknowledged that diagnostic crossover can occur, there appears to be compelling evidence in support of the DSM-IV-TR subclassification schema, namely: the differences in psychopathology, substance use, family history, temperament and prognosis between the AN-R and the AN-BP groups. Genetics and neurobiological mechanisms mentioned also seem to suggest aetiological differences between the two subtypes, with research ongoing. In addition, recent latent class analyses evaluating empirical phenotypes, based on clinical variables and various personality traits, have produced evidence for a distinct AN-R like phenotype.

In light of the above, further research in this field is vital to clarify this contentious issue.

#### **1.4** Aim of the study

The aim of the study was to describe the clinical and demographic profile of a group of anorexia nervosa patients admitted to a specialised inpatient eating disorders unit at Tara

26

Psychiatric Hospital between January 2001 and December 2002. In addition, clinical and demographic characteristics of the two anorexia nervosa subtypes (AN-R and AN-BP) were compared to identify any differences in the presentation of these two groups.

# 1.5 Hypothesis

The subtypes of anorexia nervosa, AN-R and AN-BP, would differ with regard to clinical and demographic characteristics.

# **1.5** Objectives of the study

- To describe the clinical and demographic profile of anorexia nervosa patients admitted to a specialised inpatient eating disorders unit between January 2001 and December 2002.
- 2. To compare the differences in the clinical and demographic characteristics of patients with AN-R to those with AN-BP.

## CHAPTER 2: STUDY SETTING

#### 2.1 Site of study

In this study the setting is a psychiatric hospital inpatient eating disorders unit which utilises a multidisciplinary team approach to treatment. In line with worldwide practices, the team consists of doctors, nurses, psychologists, social workers, occupational therapists and a dietician.

The eating disorder unit at Tara the H. Moross Hospital in Sandton, Johannesburg, South Africa, is an 8-bed unit that operates on a referral basis. Referrals from medical practitioners (from both the public and private sector) and psychologists, throughout South Africa, are accepted. Those with diagnoses of anorexia nervosa, bulimia nervosa and eating disorders not otherwise specified are accepted.

## 2.2 Assessment for admission

An interview is held with the prospective patient and the multidisciplinary team comprising of the psychiatrist, and allied health professionals involved in the hospital programme. Admissions are decided on an individual basis, taking into account the prospective patient's overall physical condition, social circumstances, psychological state and behaviours, but generally follow the recommendations set out in the widely accepted American Psychiatric Associations' *Practice guideline for the treatment of patients with eating disorders* (2006).

As mentioned in the previous chapter, AN patients are admitted to inpatient hospital units when their weights are generally lower than 85% of expected body weight, or if there is acute weight decline accompanied by food refusal.(19)

There are circumstances where individuals may be admitted to the unit despite their weights being greater than 85% of that which is expected. These include: where the patient has met criteria for AN prior to admission, however gains weight while awaiting admission; where the patient may show a decrease in weight over time and there is a concern regarding progress; admission as a result of the impact of comorbid conditions, or, the patient is unable to adhere to an outpatient program. Family support and a willingness to be actively involved in the program are encouraged. In addition, patients need to be medically stable prior to admission. Individuals who are not willing to be admitted are excluded, as the eating disorder program is voluntary.

A discharge date is calculated for each anorexia nervosa patient admitted, using their weight on admission and a pre-determined rate of weight gain (0.75 kg per week is utilised by the Tara Hospital Eating Disorders unit), including a two-week consolidation phase. However, not all patients reach their target weight by the estimated discharge date. The length of stay may also be adjusted according to the psychological progress the patient has made.

#### 2.3 Treatment aims

As previously mentioned, the treatment aims of AN include both weight restoration and psychological intervention.

#### CHAPTER 3: METHODS

#### 3.1 Study design

This was a retrospective cohort study encompassing a review of the clinical records of all anorexic patients admitted to the Tara Hospital Eating Disorders unit between January 2001 and December 2002.

#### 3.2 Study population

All patients admitted to the unit between January 2001 and December 2002 with the diagnosis of anorexia nervosa, as documented in the admission log book, were included (n=90).

This study sample was initially part of an 8-year follow-up study, in which a 2-year sample was needed to accommodate follow-up. This 2-year period (2001-2002) yielded the largest potential study population documented in the admission logbook, between the years 2000 and 2010. Due to paucity of data it was necessary to amend the initial study, however, the study sample remained the same.

Of the 90 records requested 18 files were missing, and the total number of case files available for review was 72 (80%). Of the 72 case records 13 were rejected, which resulted in a total sample size of 59 (65.6% of original total of 90). There were a total of six patients who were admitted more than once during this study period: five patients had been admitted twice and one patient had been admitted three times during this period with a diagnosis of anorexia nervosa. They were included as they met the criteria for the study. Of the 13 records that were rejected, 11 patients had the diagnosis of EDNOS and 2 were found unsuitable for the program, with diagnoses of substance abuse.

# 3.3 Measurements/Observations

The following demographic data and clinical characteristics of the 59 anorexic patients who qualified for the study were recorded:

- Age
- Gender
- Race
- Marital status
- Index/repeat admission for an eating disorder
- Highest level of education (primary, secondary or tertiary)
- Anorexia nervosa subtype (as documented on the official discharge summary)
- Height (m)
- Weight on admission (kg)
- Weight on discharge (kg)
- BMI on admission (kg/m<sup>2</sup>)
- BMI on discharge (kg/m<sup>2</sup>)
- Goal weight (kg) (as calculated from documented measurements)
- Percentage of goal weight (%) on admission and discharge
- Percentage under/overweight (%) on admission and discharge
- If goal weight was reached on discharge
- Comorbid Axis I<sup>4</sup> diagnoses (as documented on the official discharge summary)
- Comorbid Axis II<sup>5</sup> diagnoses/traits (as documented on the official discharge summary)

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> Axis I conditions include all those as defined by the DSM IV-TR

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> Axis II conditions/traits include all those as defined by the DSM IV-TR

- History of, or current, substance use/misuse/abuse/dependence
- Family history of an eating disorder
- Family history of any other psychiatric disorder
- Weight gain/loss
- Rate of weight gain (g/week)
- Length of stay (days)
- Type of discharge (RHT; Normal; Administrative)



FIGURE 3.1 FLOW DIAGRAM DEPICTING SELECTION OF STUDY SAMPLE (N=59)

## 3.4 Measurements and calculations

## 3.4.1 Body Mass Index (BMI)

Definition: An index of weight-for-height used to classify individuals into weight categories

 $BMI = weight (kg)/(height (m))^2$ 

The mean BMI on admission and discharge was calculated. In addition, patients were divided into BMI categories on admission and discharge.

# 3.4.2 Goal weight (GW)

Goal weight was calculated according to the formula used in the eating disorders unit at Tara Hospital. Percentage of goal weight on admission and discharge were calculated.

 $GW(kg) = Height(m) \times Height(m) \times BMI$ 

Where:

BMI = 18 (if under 16 years)

BMI = 19 (if over 16 and female)

BMI = 20 (if over 16 and male)

## 3.4.3 Percentage under/overweight

100% - (Actual weight (kg) /Goal weight (kg)) x 100%

Percentage under/overweight on admission and discharge were calculated

# 3.4.4 Rate of weight gain (kg/week)

Total weight gain (g) / length of stay (weeks)

# 3.4.5 Length of admission (days)

As documented in the patients' file

# 3.4.6 Expected length of admission (days)

Expected length of admission (in weeks) = (Goal weight – admission weight) /  $0.75^*$ ) + 2 weeks. (x7 = length of in days)

# 3.4.7 Rate of weight gain (g/week)

Total weight gain (g) / length of stay (weeks)

\*A targeted rate of weight gain of 750g (0.75kg) per week is used in the Tara Hospital eating disorders unit

# **3.5 Data collection and statistical analysis**

Data was recorded on a specifically designed data sheet and each record was assigned a number in order to ensure subject anonymity.

The collected data was entered into a Microsoft Excel spreadsheet. Data was then imported into a statistical package (STATA version 12) for data cleaning (looking for missing data, inconsistencies and extreme values) and coding purposes.

Categorical data was described in terms of frequencies and percentages. Numerical data was described in terms of mean and standard deviation (if normally distributed) or median and interquartile range (if data was skewed). Fischer's exact test was used to test for associations between two categorical variables (variables that had less than 5 counts per cell). Chi-square test was used to test for associations between two categorical variables with more than 5 counts per cell. T-test was used to test for mean differences between binary categorical data and normally distributed data. The Mann-Whitney test was used to test for mean differences between binary categorical data and skewed data.

Results were presented in frequency tables and bar graphs.

# 3.6 Ethics

Signed consent was obtained from patients, or their guardians, on admission to the unit *d*uring the defined study period, allowing use of data from the files for research purposes. Permission to access records was granted by the CEO of Tara Hospital at the time of data collection. Ethics clearance was obtained from the University of the Witwatersrand's Human Research Ethics Committee.

Ethics approval number: M12024

Date granted: 18 March 2013

(See appendix II)

#### CHAPTER 4: RESULTS

#### 4.1 Gender, race, marital status and highest level of education

A total of 59 patients met the inclusion criteria and formed the analytical sample. The majority were females (96.6%; n=57), white (89.8%; n=53), single (81.4%; n=48), and had attained, or were currently completing, a secondary level education (59.3%; n=35) (Table 4.1) (Figure 4.1). Over half of the white population had the diagnosis of AN-R (58.5%; n=31), while the majority of the non-white patients belonged to the AN-BP subtype (83.3%; n=5). The majority of the AN sample met the criteria for the restricting subtype (54.2%; n=32) (Table 4.2).

A greater proportion of the total AN group were readmissions for an eating disorder (n= 32; 54.2%) (Table 4.2) with the AN-R and AN-BP subtypes making up equal proportions of the index group. There were six 'multiple' admissions (patients admitted more than once) during the study period. None were index admissions. Five of these individuals were admitted twice: two where both admissions were for AN-R, and three where both admissions were for AN-BP. One of the six 'multiple' admissions had been admitted 3 times: once with a diagnosis of AN-R and two subsequent admissions with a diagnosis of AN-BP.

# Subtypes: Gender, race, marital status and highest level of education

The majority of cases of both the AN-R and AN-BP subtypes were single (87.5% and 74.1% respectively) had achieved, or were currently completing, a secondary level of education and were white (Table 4.3). The two males in the study were diagnosed with AN-R and there were no black patients in the AN-R group (Table 4.3).

Demographic characteristics of AN patients on admission to the  $\ensuremath{\mathsf{Tara}}$ TABLE 4.1 HOSPITAL EATING DISORDERS UNIT BETWEEN JANUARY 2001 AND DECEMBER 2002 (N=59)

Variables	n (%)
Gender	
Females	57 (96.6%)
Males	2 (3.4%)
Race	
White	53 (89.8%)
Indian	4 (6.8%)
Black	2 (3.4%)
Coloured	0 (0.0%)
Total non-white	6 (10.2%)
Marital status*	
Single	48 (81.4%)
Married	7 (11.9%)
Divorced	4 (6.8%)
Level of education	
Primary	0 (0.0%)
Secondary	35 (59.3%)
Tertiary	24 (40.7%)
Age group on admission (years) <sup>#</sup>	
10-20	34 (57.6%)
21-30	11 (18.6%)
31-40	11 (18.6%)
41-50	2 (3.4%)
51-60	1 (1.7%)
BMI on admission (kg/m <sup>2</sup> )	
9-12.0	5 (8.5%)
>12-15.0	31 (52.5%)
>15-18.0	23 (39.0%)
>18-20.0	0 (0%)
BMI on discharge (kg/m <sup>2</sup> )	
9-12.0	3 (5.1%)
>12-15.0	8 (13.6%)
>15-18.0	33 (55.9%)
>18-20.0	15 (25.4%)

\*Total percentage equals 100.1% as values rounded-off to 1<sup>st</sup> decimal place #Total equals 99.9% as values rounded-off to 1<sup>st</sup> decimal place BMI = body mass index

AN = anorexia nervosa

#### CLINICAL CHARACTERISTICS OF AN PATIENTS ON ADMISSION (N=59) to the **TABLE 4.2** TARA HOSPITAL SPECIALISED INPATIENT EATING DISORDERS UNIT BETWEEN JANUARY 2001 AND DECEMBER 2002

T C J	
i ype of admission	
(ndex 27 (45.8%)	
Readmission 32 (54.2%)	
Anorexia nervosa subtypes	
AN-R 32 (54.2%)	
AN-BP 27 (45.8%)	
Axis I disorder	
Yes 15 (25.4%)	
No 44 (74.6%)	
Axis I type <sup>#</sup>	
Anxiety disorder 8 (53.3%)	
Mood disorder 8 (53.3%)	
Psychotic disorder $0(0.0\%)$	
PSA Abuse + H Dependence disorder 1 (6.7%)	
Other disorder* 3 (20.0%)	
Axis II disorder/trait	
Yes 22 (37.3%)	
No 37 (62.7%)	
<u>"</u>	
Axis II cluster <sup>#</sup>	
Cluster A 0 (0.0%)	
Cluster B 13 (59.1%)	
Cluster C 12 (54.5%)	
Substance use (history or current)	
Yes 5 (8 5%)	
No 54 (91 5%)	
Family eating disorder history	
Yes / (11.9%)	
NO $50(84.1\%)$	
Vilssing data 2 (5.4%)	
Ver 21(52.5%)	
31(32.5%)	
Missing data $20(44.1/0)$	
$\frac{1}{2(5.476)}$	
Gain 50 (84 7%)	
Join	
5(5.170) N/A (admission <7 days) $6(10.2\%)$	
$\sqrt{A} \left( \frac{dumssion}{10.270} \right) = 0 \left( \frac{10.270}{10.270} \right)$	
$V_{\text{es}} = 10.(16.0\%)$	
No 49 (83 1%)	
Duration of stay <sup><math>f</math></sup>	
Admission longer than expected length of stay 10 (17.0%)	
Admission expected length of stay 1 (1.7%)	
Admission shorter than expected length of stay 48 (81 4%)	

# Total percentage equal >100% as some patients had more than 1 diagnosis \*Other disorder = Adjustment disorder (n=1); Factitious disorder (n=2)  $\pounds$  Total percentage equals 100.1% as values rounded off to 1<sup>st</sup> decimal place

**PSA = poly-substance abuse H = heroin** 

AN = anorexia nervosa

AN-R = anorexia nervosa restricting subtype

AN-BP = anorexia nervosa binge-eating/purging subtype



# FIGURE 4.1 RACIAL DISTRIBUTION OF ANOREXIA NERVOSA PATIENTS (N=59) ADMITTED TO THE TARA HOSPITAL EATING DISORDERS UNIT BETWEEN JANUARY 2001 AND DECEMBER 2002

# 4.2 Age

The median age of the total sample (n=59) on intake was 18 years (interquartile range 14-40) (Table 4.4), with the majority of the individuals between the ages of 12 and 20 (n= 34; 57.6%) (Table 4.1). The two youngest individuals were 12 years of age (1 AN-R, 1 AN-BP) while the oldest was 56 years of age (AN-BP). There were no index admissions over the age of 40 years (Table 4.5), however there were three readmissions over the age of 40 (all with the diagnosis of AN-BP) (Table 4.5).

## Subtypes: Age

# Age on admission

The mean age at intake of the AN-R subtype admissions was slightly younger than the AN-BP subtype (Table 4.5). The majority of patients in the AN-R group were between the ages

of 10 and 20 years (n=20; 62.5%) (Table 4.5). The AN-BP group included three individuals over the age of 40 years on their admission to the ward (Table 4.5).

# Age of index admissions and readmissions

A greater percentage of the AN-R group were index presentations for an eating disorder (Table 4.5) however there was no significant difference (p=0.937) between the mean ages at index presentations of the two groups (Table 4.5). A larger proportion of the AN-R index group were between the ages of 10 and 20 years (Table 4.5) with the youngest index admission being 12 and the oldest 36 years (n=2) of age. The youngest AN-BP index admission was 12 years of age and the oldest was 56 years of age. A greater number of those who binge/purged were readmissions for an eating disorder (Table 4.5), and the mean age of the readmissions was slightly higher in this group (Table 4.5).

**TABLE 4.3**COMPARISON OF THE DEMOGRAPHIC CHARACTERISTICS OF AN-R PATIENTS<br/>(N=32) AND AN-BP PATIENTS (N=27) ADMITTED TO THE TARA HOSPITAL<br/>EATING DISORDERS UNIT BETWEEN JANUARY 2001 AND DECEMBER 2002

Variable	AN-R n (%)	AN-BP n (%)	P-value
Gender			
Females	30 (93.7%)	27 (100%)	0.405
Males	2 (6.3%)	0 (0%)	0.495
Race			
White	31 (96.9%)	22 (81.5%)	
Indian	1 (3.1%)	3 (11.1%)	
Black	0 (0.0%)	2 (7.4%)	0.116
Coloured	0 (0.0%)	0 (0.0%)	
Total non-White	1 (3.1%)	5 (18.5%)	
Marital status			
Single	28 (87.5%)	20 (74.1%)	
Married	4 (12.5%)	3 (11.1%)	0.093
Divorced	0 (0%)	4 (14.8%)	
Level of education			
Primary	0 (0.0%)	0 (0.0%)	
Secondary	18 (56.3%)	17 (63.0%)	0.701
Tertiary	14 (43.7%)	10 (37.0%)	0.791

AN-R = anorexia nervosa restricting subtype

AN-BP = anorexia nervosa binge-eating/purging subtype

**TABLE 4.4**CLINICAL CHARACTERISTICS OF AN PATIENTS (N=59) ON ADMISSION TO THE<br/>TARA HOSPITAL EATING DISORDERS UNIT BETWEEN JANUARY 2001 AND<br/>DECEMBER 2002

Variables	Value
Age (yrs) (Median and interquartile range)	18 (14-40)
Mean height (m)	$1.63 \pm 0.082$
Mean weight at admission (kg)	38.5±6.5
Mean weight at discharge (kg)	44.1±6.8
Mean BMI at admission (kg/m <sup>2</sup> )	14.5±1.7
Mean BMI at discharge (kg/m <sup>2</sup> )	16.6±2.1
Mean percentage underweight on admission (%)	22.85±8.64
Percentage underweight on discharge (%) (Median & interquartile range)	8.31 (-2.28 – 33.33)
Rate of weight gain (g/week) (Median & interquartile range)	638.8 (425.925 – 987.013)

BMI = Body mass index

AN = anorexia nervosa

# 4.3 Comorbid diagnoses

# 4.3.1 Axis I

Most of the total AN sample (n=59) had no axis I or II disorder/trait (74.6%; n=44 and 62.7%; n=37 respectively) (Table 4.2). Of the 15 cases found to have comorbid axis I diagnoses (25.4%) (Table 4.2) the frequency in total of mood disorders and anxiety disorders, either alone or with an additional axis I disorder, was found to be equal (n=8; 53.3%) (Table 4.2).

Six patients had a comorbid mood disorder (40%) while three (20%) had a diagnosis of an anxiety disorder alone. Two patients had a diagnosis of both an anxiety and mood disorder (AN-R), one had both an anxiety and adjustment disorder (AN-BP) and there were two cases of a comorbid anxiety and factitious disorder (AN-BP) (although these belonged to the same patient who had been readmitted during the study period). One case was documented as having a poly-substance abuse disorder and heroin dependence on axis I (AN-BP). This was

the only documented substance abuse on axis I, even though there were other cases where

substance use or abuse were documented elsewhere in the file. There were no patients with

psychotic disorders as defined by the DSM-IV-TR (Table 4.2).

TABLE 4.5MEAN AGES AND AGE DISTRIBUTIONS OF AN-R (N=32) AND AN-BP (N=27)PATIENTS ON ADMISSION, OF INDEX ADMISSIONS AND OF READMISSIONS TO THE<br/>TARA HOSPITAL EATING DISORDERS UNIT BETWEEN JANUARY 2001 AND<br/>DECEMBER 2002

Variable	AN-R n (%)	AN-BP n (%)	P-value
Mean age on admission			
(years) (AN-R n=32) (AN-BP n=27)	21.15±7.44	24±2.2	0.255
Age distribution on			
admission (years)			
(AN-R n=32) (AN-BP n=27)			
10-20	20 (62.5%)	14 (51.9%)	
21-30	5 (15.6%)	6 (22.2%)	
31-40	7 (21.9%)	4 (14.8%)	0.334
41-50	0 (0.0%)	2 (7.4%)	
51-60	0 (0.0%)	1 (3.7%)	
Mean age of index			
admissions (years) (n=27)	$18.44 \pm 5.75$	$18.68 \pm 2.17$	0.937
Age distribution of index			
admissions (years)			
(AN-R n=16) <sup>*</sup> (AN-BP n=11)			
10-20	14 (87.5%)	9 (81.8%)	
21-30	1 (6.3%)	0 (0.0%)	
31-40	1 (6.3%)	2 (18.2%)	0 727
41-50	0 (0.0%)	0 (0.0%)	0.757
51-60	0 (0.0%)	0 (0.0%)	
Mean age of readmissions			
(years) (n=32)	$23.87 \pm 8.11$	$27.68 \pm 12.5$	0.315
Age distribution of			
readmissions (years)			
(AN-R n=16) (AN-BP n=16) <sup>#</sup>			
10 -20	6 (37.5%)	5 (31.3%)	
21-30	4 (25.0%)	6 (37.5%)	
31-40	6 (37.5%)	2 (12.5%)	0.239
41-50	0 (0.0%)	2 (12.5%)	
51-60	0 (0.0%)	1 (6.3%)	

\*Total percentage within the AN-R group equals 100.1% as values rounded-off to 1<sup>st</sup> decimal place

# Total percentage within the AN-BP group equals 100.1% as values rounded-off to 1<sup>st</sup> decimal place AN-R = anorexia nervosa restricting subtype

AN-BP = anorexia nervosa binge/purge subtype

TABLE 4.6CLINICAL CHARACTERISTICS OF AN-R PATIENTS (N=32) AND AN-BP PATIENTS<br/>(N=27) ADMITTED TO THE TARA HOSPITAL EATING DISORDERS UNIT BETWEEN<br/>JANUARY 2001 AND DECEMBER 2002

Variable	AN-R n (%)	AN-BP n (%)	P-value
Index presentation			
Yes	16 (50.0%)	11 (40.7%)	0 477
No	16 (50.0%)	16 (59.3%)	0.4 / /
Axis I disorder #			
Yes	6 (18.8%)	9 (33.3%)	0.200
No	26 (81.3%)	18 (66.7%)	0.200
Axis II disorder/trait			
Yes	11 (34.4%)	11 (40.7%)	0.614
No	21 (65.6%)	16 (59.3%)	0.014
Substance use			
(history/current) <sup>#</sup>			
Yes	2 (6.3%)	3 (11.1%)	0.652
No	30 (93.8%)	24 (88.9%)	0.032
Family eating disorder			
history			
Yes	5 (15.6%)	2 (7 4%)	
No	26 (81.3%)	24 (88.9%)	0.715
Missing	1 (3.1%)	1 (3.7%)	
Family psychiatric			
history			
Yes	16 (50.0%)	15 (55.6%)	
No	15 (46.9%)	11 (40.7%)	0.894
Missing	1 (3.1%)	1 (3.7%)	
Goal weight reached			
Yes	4 (12.5%)	6 (22.2%)	0.321
No	28 (87.5%)	21 (77.8%)	0.321
Weight gain/loss			
Gained	27 (84.4%)	23 (85.2%)	
Lost	1 (3.1%)	2 (7.4%)	0.643
N/A (admission <7 days)	4 (12.5%)	2 (7.4%)	0.045
Method of discharge#			
RHT	17 (53.1%)	12 (44.4%)	
Administrative	4 (12.5%)	3 (11.1%)	0 730
Normal	11 (34.4%)	12 (44.4%)	0.750

#Total percentage within each group equals 100.1% as values rounded-off to 1<sup>st</sup> decimal place

AN-R = anorexia nervosa restricting subtype

AN-BP = anorexia nervosa binge-eating/purging subtype



**PSA = poly-substance abuse H = heroin** 

AN-R = anorexia nervosa restricting subtype

AN-BP = anorexia nervosa binge/purge subtype

Other disorders = adjustment disorder (n=1) and factitious disorder (n=2)

\*Percentages will not total 100% within each group as some patients had more than 1 comorbid axis I diagnosis

FIGURE 4. 2 Comparison of proportions\* of comorbid axis I diagnoses between the AN-R (n=32) and AN-BP (n=27) patients admitted to the Tara Hospital Eating Disorders unit between January 2001 and December 2002

## Subtypes: Axis I

The AN-BP demonstrated more psychopathology (Table 4.6) and a greater percentage of this group had both axis I and II comorbid diagnoses concurrently (22.2%; n=6). Only six (18.8%) of the AN-R group had a comorbid axis I diagnosis (Table 4.6): two anxiety disorders; two mood disorders and two with both anxiety and mood disorders. Four individuals belonging to the AN-BP subtype had more than one axis I diagnosis. Amongst the AN-BP group there were four cases (44.4%) of mood disorders, one case (11.1%) of an anxiety disorder alone, three cases (33.3%) of anxiety and an additional 'other' axis I diagnosis (adjustment disorder (n=1) and factitious disorder (n=2) and one case (11.1%) of

poly-substance abuse and heroin dependence disorder. The percentage of both anxiety and mood disorders were found to be equal within the groups respectively (Figure 4.2).



AN-R= anorexia nervosa restricting subtype

AN-BP= anorexia nervosa binge/purge subtype

\*Percentages will not total 100% within each group as some patients had more than 1 comorbid axis II diagnosis

FIGURE 4.3 COMPARISON OF PROPORTIONS<sup>\*</sup> OF COMORBID AXIS II DIAGNOSES BETWEEN THE AN-R (N=32) AND AN-BP (N=27) PATIENTS ADMITTED TO THE TARA HOSPITAL EATING DISORDERS UNIT BETWEEN JANUARY 2001 AND DECEMBER 2002

# 4.3.2 Axis II disorders/traits

37.3% (n=22) of the total sample (n=59) were found to have an axis II diagnosis/trait (Table 4.2). 19 were diagnosed with axis II traits of which: 8 had only cluster B traits, 8 had only cluster C traits and 1 patient had both B and C traits. Two cases were documented as having both cluster B traits and a cluster C disorder (diagnosis of AN-BP; same patient who was readmitted during the study period). Only 1 of the 22 individuals was assigned the diagnosis of a cluster B disorder (AN-BP). It was unclear in two cases as to whether they had traits or disorders (1 cluster B and 1 cluster C). The total percentage of cluster B disorders/traits was

greater than cluster C disorders/traits within the total AN sample (Table 4.2). There were no cluster A disorders (Table 4.2). There were 10 subjects in the total study sample (16.9%) assigned both an axis I and axis II comorbid diagnosis. Sixty percent (n=6) of these individuals belonged to the AN-BP subtype.

#### Subtypes: Axis II disorders/traits

40.7% (n=11) of the binge/purge subtype sample were diagnosed with a personality disorder/personality trait (Table 4.6), more than half of which belonged to the cluster B group (Figure 4.3) (3 had diagnoses/traits belonging to both cluster B and C groups). In comparison, only 34.4% (n=11) of the restricting group had an axis II disorder, the majority of which belonged to the cluster C group (Figure 4.3).

#### 4.4 Substance use/misuse/abuse/dependence

The use of substances was reviewed separately from other axis I disorders due to the number of studies suggesting correlations between the subtypes of AN and substance use/misuse/abuse/dependence. There were five individuals with current substance use/abuse, or with a history of substance use/abuse (8.5%) (Table 4.2).

#### Subtypes: *substance use/misuse/abuse/dependence*

Of the five individuals who were currently using or, had a history of substance use, three belonged to the AN-BP group (Table 4.6): two with a history of appetite suppressants (stimulants) and alcohol respectively, and one with current heroin and ecstasy abuse (diagnosed on axis I). Two of the substance misusers (6.25%) belonged to the AN-R subtype (Table 4.6): one with current cannabis abuse and one who abused over-the-counter medication. Only poly-substance abuse and heroin dependence was documented as an official axis I diagnosis (Figure 4.2).

#### 4.5 Family psychiatric history

The majority of the total study sample had no family history of an eating disorder (n=50; 84.7%), however, just over half the study group had a positive family history for any other psychiatric disorder (n=31; 52.5%) (Table 4.2). This information was not available for two of the cases as they were adopted (1 AN-R; 1 AN-BP) (Table 4.2).

#### Subtypes: Family psychiatric history

15.6% (n=5) of the AN-R sample had a positive family history of an eating disorder while this was the case in only 7.4% (n=2) of the AN-BP group (Table 4.6). A positive family history for any other psychiatric disorder, other than an ED, was more prevalent in the AN-BP group as compared to the AN-R sample (55.6% (n=15) and 50.0% (n=15) respectively) (Table 4.6). Two (6.3%) AN-R individuals and one (3.7%) AN-BP individual had both a positive family history of an eating disorder and psychiatric disorder history.

## 4.6 Weight and rate of weight gain (ROW)

The average weight on discharge of the total AN study sample (n=59) was higher than the average weight on admission (Table 4.3), with the lowest weight on admission being 27.1 kg (AN-BP) and the highest admission weight 54.9 kg (AN-R). The lowest discharge weight was 26.8 kg (AN-BP) with the highest discharge weight being 61.3 kg (AN-R).

Of the total sample, 50 individuals (84.7%) gained weight during their admission period and 3 patients (5.1%) lost weight (Table 4.2). Six patients (10.2%) were recorded as having no change in weight as their length of stay was less than seven days (Table 4.2). Patients are only weighed once per week during the admission to this unit.

The median rate of weight gain (of those who did gain weight) for the total AN group was 638.8 g/week (interquartile range 425.9-987.0) (Table 4.3). The greatest amount of weight gained was 18 500 g (18.5k g) during a 78-day admission by an AN-R patient (ROW gain = 1667 g/week). The least amount of weight gained was 300 g over a 28-day period by a member of the AN-BP group (ROW gain = 75 g/week).

## Subtypes: weight and ROW gain

There was a significant difference between the AN-R and AN-BP groups with regard to average percentage of goal weight on admission (p=0.039) (Table 4.7). The AN-BP group had a higher mean goal weight percentage than the AN-R sample (79.7 % ±1.4 vs 75.0 % ±1.63 respectively), as shown in Table 4.7. At admission, the AN-R group were more underweight than the AN-BP sample (percentage underweight 13.55 % ±12.51 and 8.23% ± 9.87 respectively) (Table 4.7).

Twenty-seven patients in the AN-R group (84.4%) and twenty-three patients in the ANBP group (85.2%) gained weight during their stay on the ward (Table 4.6). The average rate of weight gain was greater amongst the AN-BP group as compared to the restricting sample (Table 4.6). Only one of the AN-R group was recorded to have lost weight (Table 4.6): 1300 g over a 9-day period. This was also the largest amount of weight lost amongst the total sample. There were two patients who lost weight in the AN-BP group: one patient lost a total of 600 g during a 1-week stay and the other lost a total of 800 g during a 9-day admission (Table 4.6).

# TABLE 4.7CLINICAL CHARACTERISTICS OF AN-R PATIENTS (N=32) AND AN-BP PATIENTS<br/>(N=27) ADMITTED TO THE TARA HOSPITAL EATING DISORDERS UNIT BETWEEN<br/>JANUARY 2001 AND DECEMBER 2002

Variables	AN-R	AN-BP	<b>P-value</b>
Mean BMI on admission	Rank sum=842	Rank sum=928	0.073
Mean BMI on discharge	Rank sum=844.5	Rank sum=925.5	0.079
Mean change in BMI	2.11±1.97	2.25±1.82	0.788
Mean weight on admission (kg)	37.8±6.7	39.3±1.2	0.811
Mean weight on discharge (kg)	43.4±1.3	45.04±1.1	0.355
Mean length of stay (days)	64.37±8.38	64.51±8.55	0.991
Mean percentage of goal weight on admission (%)	75.0±1.63	79.7±1.4	0.039
Mean percentage of goal weight on discharge (%)	Rank sum=857	Rank sum=913	0.117
Mean percentage underweight on admission (%)	$13.55 \pm 12.51$	8.23 ± 9.87	0.079
Mean percentage underweight on discharge (%)	Rank sum=857	Rank sum=913	0.117
Mean rate of weight gain (of those who gained weight) (g/week)	556.01±94.59	676.93±119.53	0.425

BMI = body mass index

AN-R = anorexia nervosa restricting subtype

AN-BP = anorexia nervosa binge/purge subtype

The two cases found to be the most underweight on admission, were 49.4% underweight (BMI=9.6) and 41.7% underweight (BMI=11.1) and were of the restricting subtype. Both were transferred to general hospitals during their stay for medical reasons.



\*Total percentage within each group equals 100.1% as values rounded-off to 1<sup>st</sup> decimal place BMI = Body mass index AN-R= anorexia nervosa restricting subtype

AN-BP= anorexia nervosa restricting subtype AN-BP= anorexia nervosa binge-eating/purging subtype

FIGURE 4.4 BMI CATEGORY DISTRIBUTION OF AN-R (N=32) AND AN-BP (N=27) PATIENTS ON ADMISSION TO THE TARA HOSPITAL SPECIALISED INPATIENT EATING DISORDERS UNIT BETWEEN JANUARY 2001 AND DECEMBER 2002

# 4.7 BMI

The majority of the total AN sample (n=59) were admitted with a BMI between 12.01 kg/m<sup>2</sup> and 15 kg/m<sup>2</sup> (n=31; 52.5%) (Table 4.1) with a total mean BMI of 14.5 kg/m<sup>2</sup>  $\pm$  1.7 (Table 4.4). The mean BMI was higher on discharge (16.6 kg/m<sup>2</sup>  $\pm$  2.21) (Table 4.4) and the majority of the sample were between 15 kg/m<sup>2</sup> and 18.00 kg/m<sup>2</sup> (n=33; 55.93%) (Table 4.1). The lowest individual BMI on admission was 9.6 (AN-R) and the lowest individual BMI on discharge was 10.4 (AN-R). The highest individual BMI on admission was 17.5 (AN-BP) and on discharge was 19.7 (AN-R). The greatest change in BMI was an increase of 6.6 (from 11.7 on admission to 18.3 on discharge) and was by a patient of the binge/purge subtype.



\*Total percentage in each group equals 100.1% as values rounded-off to 1<sup>st</sup> decimal place BMI = body mass index AN-R= anorexia nervosa restricting subtype

AN-BP = anorexia nervosa binge-eating/purging subtype

# FIGURE 4.5 BMI CATEGORY DISTRIBUTION OF AN-R (N=32) AND AN-BP (N=27) PATIENTS (ADMITTED BETWEEN JANUARY 2001 AND DECEMBER 2002) ON DISCHARGE FROM THE TARA HOSPITAL EATING DISORDERS UNIT

### Subtypes: BMI

The mean BMI on admission (p=0.073) was lower than that on discharge (p=0.079) for the AN-R group. However, in the AN-BP sample, the mean BMI was greater on admission as compared to discharge. The mean BMI's on admission and discharge were greater in the AN-BP sample (Table 4.7). A greater proportion of the restricting anorexics had a BMI less than or equal to 15 kg/m<sup>2</sup> on admission as compared to the AN-BP subtype (68.8%; n=22 vs 51.9%; n=14) (Figure 4.4). A larger proportion of the AN-BP group had a BMI over 15 kg/m<sup>2</sup> on discharge (88.9%; n= 24 vs 75%; n= 24 AN-R) (Figure 4.5). The greatest positive change in BMI was 6.6kg/m<sup>2</sup> by an individual with a diagnosis of ANBP. The greatest negative change in BMI was -0.5kg/m<sup>2</sup> by a patient of the AN-R group.



ELA = expected length of admission

AN-R = anorexia nervosa restricting subtype

AN-BP = anorexia nervosa binge-eating/purging subtype

FIGURE 4. 6 ACTUAL VS EXPECTED LENGTH OF ADMISSION OF AN-R PATIENTS (N=32) AND AN-BP PATIENTS (N=32) ADMITTED TO THE TARA HOSPITAL EATING DISORDERS UNIT BETWEEN JANUARY 2001 AND DECEMBER 2002

## 4.8 Length of admission

The majority of the total sample (n=59) were admitted for a shorter period than their expected length of stay (Table 4.2). The longest admission was 190 days by an AN-R patient, who was eventually discharged due to poor compliance with the program. Eight patients were admitted for seven days or less, with three admissions of one day each. Two of these eight patients were discharged for administrative reasons: one was found using substances on the ward; while the other was transferred to a general hospital for medical reasons and subsequently demised. The remaining six refused hospital treatment (RHT). One patient (1.7%) in the total study sample was admitted for the exact time period estimated for their length of stay and belonged to the AN-R group (Figure 4.6).

#### Subtypes: length of admission

There was no significant difference (p=0.991) between the average length of admission of the AN-R group ( $64.4\pm8.38$  days) and the AN-BP group ( $64.5\pm8.55$  days) (Table 4.7). A larger proportion of the AN-BP group were admitted for longer than their expected length of stay (Figure 4.6). There were four (12.5%) patients in the AN-R group and two (7.4%) patients in AN-BP group who were admitted for less than seven days (Table 4.6).

## 4.9 Goal weight and method of discharge

Only 16.9% (n=10) of the total sample had reached their GW (as calculated), upon leaving the ward (Table 4.2).

## Refused hospital treatment

Twenty-nine patients (49.2%) refused hospital treatment (RHT) and left the program against the advice of the treating multidisciplinary team (Figure 4.7). Seventeen (53.1%) of these individuals were of the AN-R subtype. Six of those patients who had refused hospital treatment were signed out by their parents. Other reasons recorded were: non-compliance (n=2); family responsibilities (n=1); financial difficulties (n=1); and one patient refused to return to the eating disorders unit once discharged from a general hospital (where she was transferred for medical reasons). Two of the patients (AN-BP) who had refused hospital treatment had reached their goal weight: one required a longer stay for psychotherapy reasons, and one required one more week on the ward (consolidation phase). There were no specific reasons stated for the remainder.



#### \*Total percentage equals 100.1% as values rounded-off to 1<sup>st</sup> decimal place RHT= refused hospital treatment AN = anorexia nervosa

FIGURE 4.7 PROPORTION\* OF AN PATIENTS ADMITTED BETWEEN JANUARY 2001 AND DECEMBER 2002 (N=59) WITH REGARDS TO TYPE OF DISCHARGE FROM THE TARA HOSPITAL SPECIALISED INPATIENT EATING DISORDERS UNIT

# Administrative reasons

Seven (11.9%) patients were discharged for 'administrative' reasons (Figure 4.7): three

patients (2 AN-R; 1 AN-BP) were transferred to general hospitals for medical complications

of which two (1 AN-R; 1 AN-BP) subsequently died. The remaining four (2 AN-R; 2 AN-

BP) were discharged for non-compliance, one of the patients (AN-BP) found to be using

substances on the ward.

#### 'Normal' discharge

The remaining 23 cases (39%) (Figure 4.7) were documented as 'normal' discharges. However, only 8 of these patients had reached their goal weight (as calculated by the formula used in this particular eating disorders unit) at the time of discharge. The majority of the 'normal' discharges 65.2% (n=15) did not reach their GW upon discharge (GW as calculated using the formula used in this eating disorders unit). 3 of the patients had completed the program with regards to time and the multidisciplinary team felt that they were fit for discharge, albeit not at GW. 3 of the patients were felt by the MDT to have made psychological improvements and were fit for discharge. However, 1 of these individuals was recorded as having reached her GW, but had not according to calculation, despite her menses having returned. 1 was discharged 2 weeks early at their family's request and 2 were recorded as being discharged for non-compliance. It is not clear why these were not recorded as 'administrative' discharges. For 6 of these patients there was no documented reason as to why they were discharged. They were 200g, 400g, 800g (n=2), 1200g and 2700g short of their goal weights respectively.

### Subtypes: Goal weight and method of discharge

## Subtypes: Refused hospital treatment

A greater percentage of the AN-R group (53.1%; n=17) as opposed to the AN-BP group (44.4%; n=12) had refused hospital treatment (Table 4.6). However, 2 of these patients had reached their goal weights but required further stay for psychotherapeutic reasons (both of the AN-BP group).

# Subtypes: Administrative discharge

3 (11.1%) admissions from the AN-BP group (2 for non-compliance) and 4 (12.5%) from the AN-R group were discharged for administrative reasons (Table 4.6). 1 case from each group respectively subsequently died following transfer to a hospital general hospital.

# Subtypes: 'Normal' discharge

A greater percentage of AN-BP patients (44.4%; n=12) as compared to AN-R patients (34.4%; n=11) were classified as 'normal' discharges (Table 4.6). However, not all had achieved their GW at the time of discharge from the ward.



ELA= expected length of admission GW= goal weight AN-R= anorexia nervosa restricting subtype

AN-BP= anorexia nervosa binge-eating/purging subtype

FIGURE 4.8 TIME TAKEN TO ACHIEVE GOAL WEIGHT WITH REGARDS TO LENGTH OF ADMISSION OF THE AN-R (N=32) VS AN-BP (N=27) PATIENTS ADMITTED TO THE TARA HOSPITAL EATING DISORDERS UNIT BETWEEN JANUARY 2001 AND DECEMBER 2002 Only 12.5% (n=4) of the AN-R group (3 'normal' discharges; 1 RHT) and 22.2% (n=6) of the AN-BP group (5 'normal' discharge; 1 RHT) had reached their goal weight upon leaving the ward (Table 4.6). All the AN-BP individuals reached their goal weight in less than the expected duration while 75% (n=3) of the AN-R group did the same. One of the AN-R patients stayed longer than the expected length of stay before reaching goal weight as shown in figure 4.8.

#### CHAPTER 5: DISCUSSION

The aim of this study was to describe the clinical and demographic profile of a group of inpatients diagnosed with anorexia nervosa, admitted to a specialised eating disorders unit between January 2001 and December 2002, and to review characteristics of the two subtypes: AN-R and AN-BP.

The only statistically significant result found in this study was the difference in average percentage of goal weight on admission between the two groups; that of the AN-R sample being much lower than the AN-BP sample (p=0.039). (See section 5.4) However other findings of this study will also be discussed.

## 5.1 Gender and race

The racial distribution is in keeping with many studies worldwide. (26, 28, 66, 106, 107, 141, 142) However, research has shown that disordered eating patterns are not exclusively found among white, middle-class females. This stereotype is largely attributed to the fact that this demographic is found mostly in 'westernised' societies. However, as previously mentioned, research provides evidence of an increasing number of non-white individuals presenting with sub-threshold eating disorders (eating disorders which do not meet full DSM criteria), disordered eating patterns and abnormal eating attitudes. This trend has been credited to the increased exposure of non-white ethnic groups to western cultural values and ideals, including this culture's idea of beauty and its glorification of thinness.

The Eating Attitudes Test (EAT), a 40-item questionnaire,(143) and the EAT-26, a 26-item abbreviation of the original EAT,(144) are screening tools used to assess eating disturbances. They do not, however, provide a specific diagnosis of an eating disorder. A 2002 preliminary study of eating attitudes in high school students in the Philippines found, according to the

58

EAT scores, the incidence of disturbed eating attitudes to be 14.5% ( $\pm 3.2\%$ ) amongst males and 15.0% ( $\pm 3.5\%$ ) amongst females. The researchers found this comparable to scores seen in western countries (7-22%).(145) A more recent 2010 study conducted in the United Arab Emirates showed that 24% of the 228 sample of female university students scored above the EAT-26 cut-off score (A score of 20 or more is indicative of abnormal eating attitudes and eating patterns). In addition, 74.8% were displeased with their current perceived body shape. The researchers noted that these results were similar and higher than those found in earlier studies conducted in North America and Europe.(146)

Eating disorders amongst black South African females were first described by Szabo et al. in 1995.(147) It is thought that disordered eating amongst black South African adolescent females is on the increase. Caradas et al. (2001) found EAT-26 scores (percentage of patients who scored at or above a score of 20) of 17.9%, 17.1% and 21.2% for black, coloured and white South African schoolgirls respectively.(30) Further research has revealed EAT-26 scores in black South African adolescent females in an urban setting, to be roughly equivalent to their white counterparts (18.7% vs 18.6%).(33) A study done in the same setting used in this study, over a 4-year period (January 2005-December 2008) showed that 24.5% of the admissions for anorexia nervosa were non-white, more than twice the 10.2% found in this study. Although the sample size used in the aforementioned study was smaller (n=49), it was conducted over a longer period.(141) In addition, it is important to note the socioeconomic and sociocultural changes which had occurred in South Africa between the time period of this study and the aforementioned study. The discrepancy in results may reflect the changing socioeconomic and sociocultural climate in South Africa at that time, which may have resulted in greater access to health and educational facilities by individuals who were previously unable to do so. Likewise, the time period of this study may have had a significant impact on both race and gender results.

Black anorexic patients have been found to be more likely to present with bulimic symptoms as opposed to their white counterparts (33, 34) In this study the majority of the non-white anorexics were diagnosed with AN-BP. Although the number of non-white patients found in this category is very small, it is in keeping with what has been found in the literature.

Studies have shown that the prevalence of anorexia nervosa, and eating disorders as a whole, amongst males is on the increase. Kjelsas et al. (2004) showed a lifetime prevalence of anorexia nervosa in males of 0.2% vs 0.7% among females in the same 14-15 year old age group,(148) while a 2007 study (n=2980), carried out over a period of 3 years, showed the lifetime prevalence of eating disorders in males to be 0.3% (25% of the anorexia nervosa sample in the aforementioned study were male).(21)

Within a South African context, Freeman and Szabo (2005) showed that males accounted for 3.5% (n=13) of all anorexia nervosa admissions to a specialised eating disorders inpatient unit between the years 1993 and 2002.(149) These results are similar to those found in this study (although the results of this study may not be generalizable due to the small sample size).

It is postulated that the incidence of males with eating disorders is underestimated as they may be less likely to seek treatment for eating disorders (150) and possibly due to their atypical presentation. While women are concerned about losing weight in order to be thinner, men's disordered eating patterns and compensatory behaviours are tend to be centred on gaining muscle.(84)

60

#### 5.2 Marital status and age

The majority of this study sample were single, were completing, or had attained, a secondary level education and were below the age of 20. This is in keeping with the literature regarding the most common age distribution of this illness. (24, 35, 111, 151)

In this study a greater percentage of the AN-R group were single as compared to the binge/purge group (87.5% vs 74.1%) (p=0.093). Although it has been found that bulimic pathology may be more common amongst married individuals,(45) once again, age may influence these results. The result in this study may simply be a reflection of the age distribution of the two subgroups; a larger proportion of the AN-R group were below the age of 20, making it difficult to comment on this finding.

This study found no statistically significant differences between the AN-R and AN-BP groups with regards to average age on admission (p=0.255) (Pryor et al. (1996) showed similar results (107)) or average age of index admissions (p=0.937). This is contrary to several studies which have demonstrated that AN-R individuals are generally younger on intake, when looking at the average age of the two subtypes on admission to an eating disorders program.(9, 10, 41, 44) In addition, a 2004 multisite study, which utilised a sample of 1179 individuals, showed that those diagnosed with AN-BP presented at a younger age in comparison to their restricting counterparts.(66)

It is important to note however that age at intake is not equivocal to age at first presentation. Both Nagata et al. (1997) and Blinder et al. (2006), amongst others, demonstrated similar results.(44, 106, 123) However, there is also data which shows that first diagnosis of AN-R may present later.(101)
### 5.3 Admission ratios

The admission ratios are in keeping with a number of studies.(8, 9, 142, 152) It has been proposed that AN-R individuals may predominate inpatient admissions in eating disorder units due to the extended and severe weight loss seen in these individuals.(153) A study conducted in this same unit between 2005 and 2008 showed similar results, which may point to some consistency in the presenting population.(141)

A greater percentage of individuals with AN-BP as compared to AN-R were readmissions for an eating disorder. Numerous studies have shown a poorer prognosis in those who display binge/purge symptoms, differentiating them from their restricting counterparts.(99, 100, 126, 127) This may be attributed to the fact that they have been found to have greater psychopathology (42, 93) and are less likely to complete treatment (see below). In addition, lower recovery rates found amongst this group (41) contribute to repeated admissions found amongst individuals that binge/purge.(99) It has been hypothesised that this is an important area of research in assessing the validity of subtyping as it could prove to have important treatment implications. It may indicate that weight restoration alone may not be the most effective strategy in managing AN-BP patients.(100) In addition, the poor compliance found among this subtype may be a focus of clinical attention.(121)

Although Herzog et al. (1996) found that restricting anorexics in their sample were *less* likely to recover, these researchers employed a stricter definition of 'recovery' as compared to other studies. In addition, the study was a prospective naturalistic one, as opposed to the many studies based on single-follow-up data which show lower recovery rates amongst those who binge/purge. As the authors suggest, this may have influenced results.(123)

62

### 5.4 Weight and BMI

This study utilised goal weight (as used in this specialised eating disorders unit) as opposed to ideal body weight, as a variable in the clinical description and analysis of anorexia nervosa patients.

The only statistically significant finding of this study was that the average percentage of goal weight on admission of the AN-R group was significantly lower than that of the AN-BP group (p = 0.039). There exists a large body of evidence, in support of the subtyping of anorexia nervosa, which shows that the average percentages of IBW and BMI's on presentation (to an inpatient or outpatient eating disorder program) are found to be lower amongst those anorexics who restrict as opposed to those anorexics who binge/purge.

Eddy et al. (2002), Nagata et al. (1997) and Godart et al. (2006), amongst others, have shown that on in-take in their respective studies, the AN-R groups were found to have a lower percentage of IBWs and BMIs as compared to the AN-BP group.(7-10, 44, 66, 93, 106, 121) Keel et al. (2004) suggests that lower levels of characteristics such as persistence, conscientiousness and self-directedness amongst the binge/purge group result in poor self-control, making it more difficult for these individuals to limit their calorie intake to the same extent as their restricting counterparts. In addition, the fact that purging is not an effective method of weight control results in those anorexics who binge/purge having a higher BMI.(66) In a review of 14 studies by DaCosta and Halmi (1992) which looked at the various characteristics of the two subtypes, those with AN-BP were consistently found to weigh more on presentation.(12) However, there are researchers who have demonstrated that these clinical characteristics should not be used to justify the separation of the two AN subtypes. Pryor et al. (1996), including others, have shown no difference between the two subtypes with regard to percentage of IBW or BMI on admission.(107, 123, 154)

63

### 5.5 Comorbidity

Although it has been found that 80% of individuals with AN are diagnosed with another psychiatric disorder at some point in their lives (155) the majority of this study sample had no additional axis I or II disorder (74.6% and 62.7% respectively). This may be due to the small sample size of this study. Those AN patients who do have comorbid psychiatric disorders have been shown to present with more severe symptoms and have poorer prognoses than those without.(88, 89, 94, 156, 157) Conversely, North et al. (1999), amongst others, found that comorbidity had little impact on outcome.(123, 158, 159)

In keeping with a large body of research on this topic (41, 44, 93, 94) this study found axis I and II comorbid diagnoses to be more prevalent amongst the AN-BP subtype (66.7% and 59.3% respectively). In addition, the results of this study echo research which has demonstrated that not only are AN-BP individuals more likely to have an axis II disorder, but are more frequently found to have both an axis I (apart from anorexia nervosa) and axis II disorder concurrently.(66, 91, 92)

The incidence and types of comorbid psychiatric conditions found in AN-R and AN-BP sufferers have been considered some of the most salient differences between the two subtypes. These characteristics are used by a number of researchers to justify the subclassification of anorexia nervosa.(12) This study found the incidence of both anxiety and mood disorders to be equal in the AN-R and AN-BP population. This is contrary to evidence to suggest that affective disorders may be found more frequently among those individuals who binge/purge.(42, 44, 91, 123, 160)

Casper et al. (1980) and Laessle et al. (1989) found higher rates of anxiety and depression amongst the AN-BP group,(41, 42) while Speranza et al. (2001) showed that OCD was more prevalent amongst the AN-BP subtype in their study sample.(161) Herzog et al. (1999) and Iwasaki et al. (2000) found higher incidences of MDD amongst their AN-BP population.(162, 163) The latter study found a 6% prevalence rate of bipolar II disorder within their AN-BP study population as opposed to no individuals with bipolar II disorder within the AN-R group.(163) A study done in 2002 by Eddy et al. likewise found a history of bipolar mood disorder to be more prevalent amongst binge/purge anorexics (6% AN-BP vs. 0% AN-R).(8)

However, there is dispute around this important argument used in favour of the subtyping of AN. There is data which has shown little difference between the two subtypes with regards to rates of psychopathology, supporting claims that there may not be as many clinically relevant differences between the two subtypes as previously thought.(107, 159) Godart et al. (2006) found no difference between anxiety and depression rates between AN-R and AN-BP individuals,(9) while Jordan et al. (2008) found mood disorders just as likely in their AN-R and AN-BP groups, even though bipolar II disorder was found to be more prevalent in their AN-R population.(96)

Despite discrepancies' in psychopathology rates and types within the two groups, it has been demonstrated in several studies that AN-BP individuals are associated with higher rates of mood lability, impulsivity, erratic behaviour, substance abuse and suicidal and self-injurious behaviour; many of the characteristics found among the cluster B group of personality disturbances.(11, 15, 42, 70, 94, 164) These are some of the most important features of the AN-BP group used to suggest that those that binge/purge differ from those anorexics that restrict.

Even though they found not to be statistically significant, this study demonstrated a higher prevalence of cluster B personality disorder/traits amongst the AN-BP subtype, in keeping with many other studies which show a greater frequency of cluster B disorders/traits (particularly the borderline variant) in AN-BP individuals.(94, 96, 165, 166) The high rates of

65

axis II psychopathology, particularly cluster B, among those with AN-BP is thought to contribute to the greater impairment and poorer outcome seen in these individuals, setting them apart from their calorie-controlling equivalents.(92, 94) However results from Steiger et al. (1991) found no significant difference regarding rates of cluster B or C pathology between AN-R and AN-BP and did not support the separation of AN into two distinct subtypes with regards to prevalence of particular axis II diagnoses.(159)

Further differentiating the two groups, research has emerged which suggests that those with the restricting subtype of anorexia nervosa display specific phenotypic traits such as increased harm avoidance, conscientiousness and perfectionism, anxiety, less danger-seeking and impulsive behaviour and may exhibit rigid and obsessive-compulsive thinking, which distinguish them from those anorexics that binge/purge.(24, 66, 67, 167) In keeping with such data, this study demonstrated a higher prevalence of cluster C axis II pathology amongst the restricting group of AN patients, although the data was not of statistical significance. However, there is evidence both for (94, 97, 165, 166) and against (168) the fact that OCD (obsessive-compulsive disorder), cluster C personality disorders, specifically OCPD (obsessive-compulsive personality disorder), and obsessive-compulsive traits, may be found more frequently in the AN-R population. Research from Piran et al. (1988) showed a larger percentage of cluster C personality pathology amongst their AN-R population as compared to their binge/purge counterparts.(166) On the contrary, Speranza et al. (2001) demonstrated that a significantly larger percentage of their AN-BP sample were found to have a lifetime prevalence of OCD (43% AN-BP vs 16% AN-R).(161) Fornari et al. (1992) found those anorexics who binge/purge more likely to be assigned an obsessive-compulsive disorder diagnosis at some point in their lifetime when comparing the two subtypes. (169) One particular study demonstrated that obsessive-compulsive personality disorder was just as likely in their AN-R and AN-BP samples.(170)

### 5.6 Substance use/misuse/abuse/dependence

Substance use/misuse is viewed separately from other axis I diagnoses in the majority of studies comparing the two subtypes of anorexia nervosa. This is because it is considered by many pro-subtyping researchers to be an important, potentially distinguishing, characteristic of the AN-BP subgroup.

In this study, a diagnosis of substance abuse on the official discharge summary was found in only one of the case records reviewed. However, there were four other cases where substance use or misuse were documented in their respective records. It is possible that the pattern of use did not meet criteria for an official substance abuse/dependence axis I disorder as defined by the DSM-IV-TR. This makes it difficult to comment on findings regarding substance abuse/dependence in this study. The only case officially recorded as substance abuse in this study (poly-substance abuse and heroin dependence) belonged to the AN-BP subtype. The large majority of studies reviewed have shown substance abuse to be more prevalent amongst the binge/purge subtype, at times associating it with their impulsive nature.(11, 41, 44, 70, 100, 101, 171, 172) In contrast, there is evidence demonstrating that this may not always hold true. Eddy et al. (2002) found no difference in the rates of substance abuse between these two subgroups.(8) In this study the incidence of substance abuse or use (history or current) in the AN-BP group was higher than the AN-R subtype, however the finding of such small numbers of substance misusing individuals makes it difficult to comment on statistical significance.

### 5.7 Family history

This study found a greater prevalence of a family history of an eating disorder amongst the AN-R group, while a larger percentage of the AN-BP group had a positive family history for other psychiatric disorders.

Some researchers consider studies that show a greater frequency of family psychiatric history amongst those AN-BP individuals as evidence for the subclassification of AN.(54, 70, 173) However it has been suggested that the AN-R subtype are more likely to have a positive family history of an eating disorder (as opposed to other psychiatric disorders).(103)

### 5.8 Rate of weight gain

This study found the average rate of weight gain during admission to be greater amongst the AN-BP subtype sample compared to the AN-R sample. This is in-line with Neuberger et al. (1995).(7) It has been found that a low rate of weight gain may be a poor prognostic factor in AN.(7, 174)

### 5.9 Reason for discharge

In this study 49.2% of the total sample refused hospital treatment and left the programme prematurely. Dropout rates in AN treatment programs, both in and outpatient, have shown to range between 20.2% (175) and 51% (125) It is thought that the extreme resistance to treatment seen in those with anorexia nervosa result in the higher dropout rates found in these patients (twice as likely) as opposed to those with other psychiatric diagnoses.(124)

Contrary to earlier studies (102, 121, 124) this study showed that the majority of those classified as having refused hospital treatment were of the restricting subtype. This is an

unexpected result as research has shown that AN-BP individuals are less likely to complete treatment.(121, 124) A South African study, conducted between January 2005 and December 2008, in the same specialised eating disorders unit utilised in this study, showed similar results to those demonstrated here (66.7% AN-R vs 33.3% AN-BP). It is stated, however, that these may not be statistically significant.(141) This may also be the case in this study due to the small sample size.

### 5.10 Goal weight and length of admission

A very small percentage of the total sample had reached their goal weight on discharge (16.9%) and the majority of the sample were admitted for a shorter period than their expected length of stay. However, 61% of the study group either refused hospital treatment or were discharged for administrative reasons and left the program prematurely, making it difficult to comment on these findings and making some comparisons between the AN-R and AN-BP groups problematic.

There was no significant difference between the proportion of patients in the AN-R and AN-BP groups who gained weight during their stay on the ward (84.4% vs 85.2%). However, a larger percentage of the AN-BP group lost weight during their admission to the eating disorders unit. This is in keeping with research which has shown that those that binge/purge have higher rates of non-compliance in eating disorder programs.(102, 121) This could be linked to the higher rates of impulsivity and mood lability said to be found amongst this group. That being said, in this study, the majority of the small proportion of patients that had reached their goal weight at the time of discharge belonged to the AN-BP subtype. Baran et al. (1995), have shown that those anorexics discharged at a low body weight, as opposed to goal weight, are more likely to have poorer outcomes.(176) Therefore, the finding in this study that more restricting than binge/purge anorexics did not attain their goal weight, would imply a poorer outcome in this group. This is contrary to studies which have shown poorer prognoses and outcomes to be associated with AN-BP individuals.(17, 121, 122)

The majority of both subtypes were admitted for less than their expected length of stay. The high proportion of these shortened stays could be explained by the large percentage who left the program prematurely and subsequently did not complete the inpatient program. In this eating disorders unit, discharge dates may be adjusted depending on a patients' psychological progress. This could explain both longer and shorter admissions (discussed in results section). The finding that more of the AN-BP group were admitted for a longer period than their expected length of stay could imply higher rates of psychopathology in this group, as supported in the literature,(169) necessitating extended admissions. However, this is not in keeping with the result that all of the AN-BP individuals who achieved goal weight did so during an admission which was shorter than their expected length of stay while only two-thirds of the AN-R patients that had reached their goal weight did the same. It has been found that some patients who reach their goal weight before the predicted discharge date may be eating their way out' of the unit in order to be discharged and resume their maladaptive behaviour.

Only one patient, in the AN-R group, was discharged at her expected date of discharge.

### CHAPTER 6: LIMITATIONS AND CONCLUSION

By comparing the characteristics of inpatients of the restricting subtype of anorexia nervosa to those anorexics who binge/purge, the aim of this study was to demonstrate any clinically relevant differences between the two subtypes. The hypothesis was that relevant differences would be found between the two anorexia nervosa subgroups. The subtyping of anorexia nervosa has been retained in the new DSM-5, released in May 2013, indicating that the weight of current evidence is in favour of the subtyping of this eating disorder. However, with only one significant result, this study did not produce sufficient convincing evidence for the justification of the current subclassification.

That being said, there are a number of limitations which may have influenced the results of this study. Given the significant rates of diagnostic crossover that have been found between subtypes, comparing characteristics using these 'static' diagnoses may prove unreliable and misleading.(8, 13, 17, 107)

Further limitations in this study include the small sample size which may suggest that these results are not generalizable. In addition, as this study is a retrospective record review, data and findings are based on information recorded and inaccurate record keeping is a possibility. It is also noted that the time period over which this study was conducted may impact on the results found.

Further research is required in this particular field of anorexia nervosa to provide more insight into the differences, or lack thereof, between the two anorexia subtypes, and how this evidence may contribute to the understanding and management of this debilitating illness.

71

## REFERENCES

1. Klump KL, Bulik CM, Kaye WH, Treasure J, Tyson E. Academy for eating disorders position paper: Eating disorders are serious mental illnesses. Int J Eat Disord. 2009;42(2):97-103.

 American Psychiatric Association. Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental Disorders. 4th ed. Text revision. Washington, DC: American Psychiatric Association; 2000.
 Fairburn CG. Cognitive behaviour therapy and eating disorders. New York, NY:

3. Fairburn CG. Cognitive behaviour therapy and eating disorders. New York, NY: Guildford Press; 2008.

4. Sullivan PF. Mortality in anorexia nervosa. Am J Psychiatry. 1995;152(7):1073-4.

5. Attia E, Walsh BT. Anorexia nervosa. Am J Psychiatry. 2007;164(12):1805-10.

6. American Psychiatric Association. Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental Disorders. 5th ed. Arlington, VA: American Psychiatric Association; 2013.

7. Neuberger SK, Rao R, Weltzin TE, Greeno C, Kaye WH. Differences in weight gain between restrictor and bulimic anorectics. Int J Eat Disord. 1995;17(4):331-5.

8. Eddy KT, Keel PK, Dorer DJ, Delinsky SS, Franko DL, Herzog DB. Longitudinal comparison of anorexia nervosa subtypes. Int J Eat Disord. 2002;31(2):191-201.

9. Godart N, Berthoz S, Rein Z, Perdereau F, Lang F, Venisse JL, et al. Does the frequency of anxiety and depressive disorders differ between diagnostic subtypes of anorexia nervosa and bulimia? Int J Eat Disord. 2006;39(8):772-8.

10. Vervaet M, van Heeringen C, Audenaert K. Personality-related characteristics in restricting versus binging and purging eating disordered patients. Compr Psychiatry. 2004;45(1):37-43.

11. Garner DM, Garfinkel PE, O'Shaughnessy M. The validity of the distinction between bulimia with and without anorexia nervosa. Am J Psychiatry. 1985;142(5):581-87.

12. DaCosta M, Halmi KA. Classifications of anorexia nervosa: question of subtypes. Int J Eat Disord. 1992;11(4):305-13.

13. Beumont PJ, Garner DM, Touyz SW. Diagnoses of eating or dieting disorders: what may we learn from past mistakes? Int J Eat Disord. 1994;16(4):349-62.

14. Franko DL, Keshaviah A, Eddy KT, Krishna M, Davis MC, Keel PK, et al. A longitudinal investigation of mortality in anorexia nervosa and bulimia nervosa. Am J Psychiatry. 2013;170(8):917-25.

15. Vandereycken W, Pierloot R. The significance of subclassification in anorexia nervosa: a comparative study of clinical features in 141 patients. Psychol Med. 1983;13(3):543-9.

16. Peat C, Mitchell JE, Hoek HW, Wonderlich SA. Validity and utility of subtyping anorexia nervosa. Int J Eat Disord. 2009;42(7):590-4.

17. Eddy KT, Dorer DJ, Franko DL, Tahilani K, Thompson-Brenner H, Herzog DB. Diagnostic crossover in anorexia nervosa and bulimia nervosa: implications for DSM-V. Am J Psychiatry. 2008;165(2):245-50.

18. Wilfley DE, Bishop ME, Wilson GT, Agras WS. Classification of eating disorders: Toward DSM-V. Int J Eat Disord. 2007;40:S123-S9.

American Psychiatric Association. Practice guideline for the treatment of patients with eating disorders. 3rd ed. Washington, DC: American Psychiatric Association; 2006.
 Preti A, Girolamo Gd, Vilagut G, Alonso J, Graaf Rd, Bruffaerts R, et al. The

epidemiology of eating disorders in six European countries: Results of the ESEMeD-WMH project. J Psychiatr Res. 2009;43(14):1125-32.

21. Hudson JI, Hiripi E, Pope HG, Jr., Kessler RC. The prevalence and correlates of eating disorders in the National Comorbidity Survey Replication. Biol Psychiatry. 2007;61(3):348-58.

22. Lee HY, Lee EL, Pathy P, Chan YH. Anorexia nervosa in Singapore: an eight-year retrospective study. Singapore Med J. 2005;46(6):275-81.

23. Walker SNAB. An analysis and treatment of eating disorders in Jamaican adolescents. IJHSS. 2012;2(5):60.

24. Klein DA, Walsh BT. Eating disorders: clinical features and pathophysiology. Physiol Behav. 2004;81(2):359-74.

25. Treasure J, Holland A. Genetic factors in eating disorders. In: Szmuckler G, Dare C, Treasure J, editors. Handbook of Eating Disorders: Theory, treatment and research. New York: Wiley; 1995. p. 65-81.

26. Nash ES, Colborn AL. Outcome of hospitalised anorexics and bulimics in Cape Town, 1979-1989. A retrospective study. S Afr Med J. 1994;84(2):74-9.

27. Braun DL, Sunday SR, Huang A, Halmi KA. More males seek treatment for eating disorders. Int J Eat Disord. 1999;25(4):415-24.

28. Gabriel BB, Szabo CP. The demographics of anorexia nervosa--a 10-year review of hospitalised patients. S Afr Med J. 2001;91:751-2.

29. Delport I, Szabo CP. Eating disorders in South Africa: an inter-ethnic comparison of admission and psychometric data of hospitalised sufferers. S Afr Med J. 2008;98(4):272-74.

30. Caradas AA, Lambert EV, Charlton KE. An ethnic comparison of eating attitudes and associated body image concerns in adolescent South African schoolgirls. J Hum Nutr Diet. 2001;14(2):111-20.

31. Szabo CP, Hollands C. Abnormal eating attitudes in secondary-school girls in South Africa--a preliminary study. S Afr Med J. 1997;87(4 Suppl):524-6, 8-30.

32. Le Grange D, Louw J, Breen A, Katzman MA. The Meaning of 'Self-Starvation' in Impoverished Black Adolescents in South Africa. Cult Med Psychiatry. 2004;28(4):439-61.

33. Szabo CP, Allwood CW. A cross-cultural study of eating attitudes in adolescent South African females. World Psychiatry. 2004;3(1):41-4.

34. Dolan B. Cross-cultural aspects of anorexia nervosa and bulimia: A review. Int J Eat Disord. 1991;10(1):67-79.

35. Klump KL. Puberty as a critical risk period for eating disorders: A review of human and animal studies. Horm Behav. 2013;64(2):399-410.

36. Matsumoto H, Takei N, Kawai M, Saito F, Kachi K, Ohashi Y, et al. Differences of symptoms and standardized weight index between patients with early-onset and late-onset anorexia nervosa. Acta Psychiatrica Scandinavica. 2001;104(1):66-71.

37. Sadock BJ, Sadock VA. Kaplan and Sadock's synopsis of psychiatry: behavioural sciences/clinical psychiatry. 10th ed. Philadelphia: Wolters Kluwer/Lippincott, Williams & Wilkins; 2007.

38. Fursland A, Allen K, Watson H, Byrne S. Eating Disorders - not just an adolescent issue? Australia and New Zealand Academy of Eating Disorders (ANZAED) 8th Annual Conference; Auckland, New Zealand 2010.

39. Lapid MI, Prom MC, Burton MC, McAlpine DE, Sutor B, Rummans TA. Eating disorders in the elderly. Int Psychogeriatr. 2010;22(4):523-36.

40. Gupta MA. Fear of Aging: A Precipitating Factor in Late Onset Anorexia Nervosa. Int J Eat Disord. 1990;9(2):221-4.

41. Laessle RG, Wittchen HU, Fichter MM, Pirke KM. The significance of subgroups of bulimia and anorexia nervosa: lifetime frequency of psychiatric disorders. Int J Eat Disord. 1989;8(5):569-74.

42. Casper RC, Eckert ED, Halmi KA, Goldberg SC, Davis JM. Bulimia. Its incidence and clinical importance in patients with anorexia nervosa. Arch Gen Psychiatry. 1980;37(9):1030-5.

43. Yellowlees AJ. Anorexia and bulimia in anorexia nervosa: a study of psychosocial functioning and associated psychiatric symptomatology. Br J Psychiatry. 1985;146(6):648-52.

44. Blinder BJ, Cumella EJ, Sanathara VA. Psychiatric comorbidities of female inpatients with eating disorders. Psychosom Med. 2006;68(3):454-62.

45. Van den Broucke S, Vandereycken W. Anorexia and bulimia nervosa in married patients: A review. Compr Psychiatry. 1988;29(2):165-73.

46. Bussolotti D, Fernandez-Aranda F, Solano R, Jimenez-Murcia S, Turon V, Vallejo J. Marital status and eating disorders: an analysis of its relevance. J Psychosom Res. 2002;53(6):1139-45.

47. Andersen AE. Diagnosis and treatment of males with eating disorders. In: Andersen AE, editor. Males with eating disorders. New York, NY: Brunner/Mazel, Inc.; 1990. p. 133-62.

48. Andersen AE. Gender-related aspects of eating disorders: a guide to practice. J Gend Specif Med. 1999;2(1):47-54.

49. Carlat DJ, Camargo CA, Jr., Herzog DB. Eating disorders in males: a report on 135 patients. Am J Psychiatry. 1997;154(8):1127-32.

50. Werner A, Thiel A, Schneider S, Mayer J, Giel K, Zipfel S. Weight-control behaviour and weight-concerns in young elite athletes – a systematic review. J Eat Disord. 2013;1(1):1-13.

51. Bulik CM, Reba L, Siega-Riz AM, Reichborn-Kjennerud T. Anorexia nervosa: definition, epidemiology, and cycle of risk. Int J Eat Disord. 2005;37 Suppl:S2-9; discussion S20-1.

52. Klump KL, Kaye WH, Strober M. The evolving genetic foundations of eating disorders. Psychiatr Clin North Am. 2001;24(2):215-25.

53. Klump KL, Miller KB, Keel PK, McGue M, Iacono WG. Genetic and environmental influences on anorexia nervosa syndromes in a population-based twin sample. Psychol Med. 2001;31(4):737-40.

54. Devlin B, Bacanu SA, Klump KL, Bulik CM, Fichter MM, Halmi KA, et al. Linkage analysis of anorexia nervosa incorporating behavioral covariates. Hum Mol Genet. 2002;11(6):689-96.

55. Pinheiro AP, Root T, Bulik CM. The Genetics of Anorexia Nervosa: Current Findings and Future Perspectives. Int J Child Adolesc health. 2009;2(2):153-64.

56. Caspi A, Sugden K, Moffitt TE, Taylor A, Craig IW, Harrington H, et al. Influence of life stress on depression: moderation by a polymorphism in the 5-HTT gene. Science. 2003;301(5631):386-9.

57. Grice DE, Halmi KA, Fichter MM, Strober M, Woodside DB, Treasure JT, et al. Evidence for a Susceptibility Gene for Anorexia Nervosa on Chromosome 1. Am J Hum Genet. 2002;70(3):787-92.

58. Urwin RE, Bennetts B, Wilcken B, Lampropoulos B, Beumont P, Clarke S, et al. Anorexia nervosa (restrictive subtype) is associated with a polymorphism in the novel norepinephrine transporter gene promoter polymorphic region. Mol Psychiatry. 2002;7(6):652-7.

59. Urwin RE, Bennetts BH, Wilcken B, Lampropoulos B, Beumont PJ, Russell JD, et al. Gene-gene interaction between the monoamine oxidase A gene and solute carrier family 6 (neurotransmitter transporter, noradrenalin) member 2 gene in anorexia nervosa (restricitve subtype). Eur J Hum Genet. 2003;11(12):945-50.

60. Wang K, Zhang H, Bloss CS, Duvvuri V, Kaye W, Berrettini W, et al. A genomewide association study on common SNPs and rare CNVs in anorexia nervosa. Mol Psychiatry. 2011;16(9):949-59. 61. Tanaka M, Naruo T, Yasuhara D, Nagai N, Shiiya T, Nakazato M, et al. Fasting plasma ghrelin levels in subtypes of anorexia nervosa. Psychoneuroendocrinology. 2003;87(7):829-35.

62. Kaye WH, Ebert MH, Gwirtsman HE, Weiss SR. Differences in brain serotonergic metabolism between nonbulimic and bulimic patients with anorexia nervosa. Am J Psychiatry. 1984;141(12):1598-601. Epub 1984/12/01.

63. Boraska V, Franklin CS, Floyd JAB, Thornton LM, Huckins L, et al. A genome-wide association study of anorexia nervosa. . Mol Psychiatry. 2014;10(19(10)):1085-94.

64. Srinivasagam NM, Kaye WH, Plotnicov KH, Greeno C, Weltzin TE, Rao R. Persistent perfectionism, symmetry, and exactness after long-term recovery from anorexia nervosa. Am J Psychiatry. 1995;152(11):1630-4. Epub 1995/11/01.

65. O'Dwyer AM, Lucey JV, Russell GF. Serotonin activity in anorexia nervosa after long-term weight restoration: response to D-fenfluramine challenge. Psychol Med. 1996;26(2):353-9. Epub 1996/03/01.

66. Keel PK, Fichter M, Quadflieg N, Bulik CM, Baxter MG, Thornton L, et al. Application of a latent class analysis to empirically define eating disorder phenotypes. Arch Gen Psychiatry. 2004;61(2):192-200.

67. Klump KL, Bulik CM, Pollice C, Halmi KA, Fichter MM, Berrettini WH, et al. Temperament and character in women with anorexia nervosa. J Nerv Ment Dis. 2000;188(9):559-67.

68. Harrison A, O'Brien N, Lopez C, Treasure J. Sensitivity to reward and punishment in eating disorders. Psychiatry Res. 2010;177(1-2):1-11.

69. Olatunji BO, Broman-Fulks JJ, Ciesielski BG, Zawilinski LL, Shewmaker S, Wall D. A taxometric investigation of the latent structure of eating disorders. Psychiatry Res. 2012;197(1-2):97-102.

70. Garfinkel PE, Moldofsky H, Garner DM. The heterogeneity of anorexia nervosa. Bulimia as a distinct subgroup. Arch Gen Psychiatry. 1980;37(9):1036-40.

71. Mickalide AD, Andersen AE. Subgroups of anorexia nervosa and bulimia: validity and utility. J Psychiatr Res. 1985;19(2-3):121-8.

72. Racine SE, Wildes JE. Emotion dysregulation and symptoms of anorexia nervosa: The unique roles of lack of emotional awareness and impulse control difficulties when upset. J Eat Disord. 2013;46(7):713-20.

73. Claes L, Mitchell JE, Vandereycken W. Out of control?: Inhibition processes in eating disorders from a personality and cognitive perspective. J Eat Disord. 2012;45(3):407-14.

74. Monteleone P, Di Genio M, Monteleone AM, Maj M. Investigation of factors associated to crossover from anorexia nervosa restricitng type (ANR) and anorexia nervosa binge-purging type (ANBP) to bulimia nervosa and comparison of bulimia nervosa patients with orwithout previous ANR or ANBP. Compr Psychiatry. 2011;52(1):56-62.

75. Derenne MDJ, Beresin MDE. Body Image, Media, and Eating Disorders. Acad Psychiatry. 2006;30(3):257-61.

76. Stice E, Whitenton K. Risk factors for body diassatisfcation in adolescent girls: a longitudinal study investigation. Dev Psychol. 2002;38(5):669-78.

77. Rodin J, Silberstein L, Striegel-Moore R. Women and weight: a normative discontent. Nebr Symp Motiv. 1984;32:267-307.

78. Dohnt HK, Tiggemann M. Peer influences on body dissatisfaction and dieting awareness in young girls. British Journal of Developmental Psychology. 2005;23(1):103-16.
79. Tyre P. Fighting anorexia. No one to blame. Newsweek. 2005;146(23):50-9.

80. Walsh BT. The enigmatic persistence of anorexia nervosa. Am J Psychiatry. 2013;170(5):477-84.

81. Becker AE, Burwell RA, Gilman SE, Herzog DB, Hamburg P. Eating behaviours and attitudes following prolonged exposure to television among ethnic Fijian adolescent girls. Br J Psychiatry. 2002;180:509-14.

82. Tiggemann M, Slater A. NetGirls: the internet, Facebook, and body image concern in adolescent girls. Int J Eat Disord. 2013;46(6):630-3.

83. Agliata D, Tantleff-Dunn S. The impact of media exposure on males' body image. J Soc Clin Psychol. 2004;23(1):7-22.

84. Szabo CP. Eating disorders. Wandsbeck, South Africa: Research Publishers; 2009.

85. Gowers SG, North CD, Byram V, Weaver AB. Life event precipitants of adolescent anorexia nervosa. J Child Psychol Psychiatry. 1996;37(4):469-77.

86. Wade TD, Bulik CM, Neale M, Kendler KS. Anorexia nervosa and major depression: shared genetic and environmental risk factors. Am J Psychiatry. 2000;157(3):469-71.

87. Dellava JE, Kendler KS, Neale MC. Generalized anxiety disorder and anorexia nervosa: evidence of shared genetic variation. Depress Anxiety. 2011;28(8):728-33.

88. Blinder BJ, Chaitin BF, Goldstein R, Eds. The eating disorders: medical and psychological bases of diagnosis and treatment. New York, NY: PMA Publications; 1988.
89. Bulik CM. Anxiety, depression and eating disorders. In: Fairburn CG, Brownell KD, editors. Eating disorders and obesity: a comprehensive handbook 2nd ed. New York, NY: The Guildford Press; 2002.

90. Salbach-Andrae H, Lenz K, Simmendinger N, Klinkowski N, Lehmkuhl U, Pfeiffer E. Psychiatric Comorbidities among Female Adolescents with Anorexia Nervosa. Child Psychiatry and Human Development. 2008;39(3):261-72.

91. Herzog DB, Keller MB, Sacks NR, Yeh CJ, Lavori PW. Psychiatric comorbidity in treatment-seeking anorexics and bulimics. J Am Acad Child Adolesc Psychiatry. 1992;31(5):810-18.

92. Vitousek K, Manke F. Personality variables and disorders in anorexia nervosa and bulimia nervosa. J Abnorm Psychol. 1994;103(1):137-47.

93. Garner DM, Garner MV, Rosen LW. Anorexia nervosa "restricters" who purge: implications for subtyping anorexia nervosa. Int J Eat Disord. 1993;13(2):171-85.

94. Herzog DB, Keller MB, Lavori PW, Kenny GM, Sacks NR. The prevalence of personality disorders in 210 women with eating disorders. J Clin Psychiatry. 1992;53(5):147-52.

95. De Bolle M, De Clercq B, Pham-Scottez A, Mels S, Rolland J-P, Guelfi JD, et al. Personality pathology comorbidity in adult females with eating disorders. J Health Psychol. 2011;16(2):303-13.

96. Jordan J, Joyce PR, Carter FA, Horn J, McIntosh VV, Luty SE, et al. Specific and nonspecific comorbidity in anorexia nervosa. Int J Eat Disord. 2008;41(1):47-56.

97. Westen D, Harnden-Fischer J. Personality profiles in eating disorders: rethinking the distinction between axis I and axis II. Am J Psychiatry. 2001;158(4):547-62.

98. Eckert ED, Halmi KA, Marchi P, Cohen J. Comparison of bulimic and non-bulimic anorexia nervosa patients during treatment. Psychol Med. 1987;17(4):891-8.

99. Ostuzzi R, Didonna F, Micciolo R. One-year weight follow-up in anorexia nervosa after inpatient psycho-nutritional rehabilitative treatment. Eat Weight Disord. 1999;4(4):194-7.

100. Ward A, Campbell IC, Brown N, Treasure J. Anorexia nervosa subtypes: differences in recovery. J Nerv Ment Dis. 2003;191(3):197-201.

101. Krug I, Pinheiro AP, Bulik C, Jimenez-Murcia S, Granero R, Penelo E, et al. Lifetime substance abuse, family history of alcohol abuse/dependence and novelty seeking in eating disorders: comparison study of eating disorder subgroups. Psychiatry Clin Neurosci. 2009;63(1):82-7.

102. Dechartres A, Huas C, Godart N, Pousset M, Pham A, Divac SM, et al. Outcomes of empirical eating disorder phenotypes in a clinical female sample: results from latent class analysis. Psychopathology. 2011;44(1):12-20.

103. Gershon ES, Schreiber JL, Hamovit JR, Dibble ED, Kaye W, Nurnberger JI, Jr., et al. Clinical findings in patients with anorexia nervosa and affective illness in their relatives. Am J Psychiatry. 1984;141(11):1419-22.

104. Kipman A, Gorwood P, Mouren-Simeoni MC, Ades J. Genetic factors in anorexia nervosa. Eur Psychiatry. 1999;14(4):189-98.

105. Strober M, Katz J. Depression in the eating disorders: A review and analysis of descriptive, family and biological findings. In: Garner DM, Garfinkel PE, editors. Diagnostic Issues in Anorexia Nervosa and Bulimia Nervosa. New York: Brunner/Mazel; 1988. p. 80-111.

106. Nagata T, McConaha C, Rao R, Sokol MS, Kaye WH. A comparison of subgroups of inpatients with anorexia nervosa. Int J Eat Disord. 1997;22(3):309-14.

107. Pryor T, Wiederman MW, McGilley B. Clinical correlates of anorexia nervosa subtypes. Int J Eat Disord. 1996;19(4):371-9.

108. Kaye WH, Wierenga CE, Bailer UF, Simmons AN, Bischoff-Grethe A. Nothing tastes as good as skinny feels: the neurobiology of anorexia nervosa. Trends Neurosci. 2013;36(2):110-20.

109. Arbel R, Koren D, Klein E, Latzer Y. The neurocognitive basis of insight into illness in anorexia nervosa: a pilot metacognitive study. Psychiatry Res. 2013;209(3):604-10.

110. Jones MA. Intact set-shifting in South African patients with anorexia nervosa.

Master's Thesis. Johannesburg, South Africa: University of Johannesburg; 2010.

111. Morris J, Twaddle S. Anorexia nervosa. BMJ. 2007;334(7599):894-8.

112. Kiezebrink K, Campbell D, Mann E, Blundell J. Similarities and differences between excessive exercising anorexia nervosa patients compared with DSM-IV defined anorexia nervosa subtypes. Eat Weight Disord. 2009;14(4):e199-204.

113. Roberts ME, Tchanturia K, Stahl D, Southgate L, Treasure J. A systematic review and meta-analysis of set-shifting ability in eating disorders. Psychol Med. 2007;37(8):1075-84.

114. Tchanturia K, Morris RG, Surguladze S, Treasure J. An examination of perceptual and cognitive set shifting tasks in acute anorexia nervosa and following recovery. Eat Weight Disord. 2002;7(4):312-5.

115. Hatch A, Madden S, Kohn MR, Clarke S, Touyz S, Gordon E, et al. In first presentation adolescent anorexia nervosa, do cognitive markers of underweight status change with weight gain following a refeeding intervention? Int J Eat Disord. 2010;43(4):295-306.

116. Mattar L, Thiebaud MR, Huas C, Cebula C, Godart N. Depression, anxiety and obsessive-compulsive symptoms in relation to nutritional status and outcome in severe anorexia nervosa. Psychiatry Res. 2012;200(2-3):513-7.

117. Deep AL, Nagy LM, Weltzin TE, Rao R, Kaye WH. Premorbid onset of psychopathology in long-term recovered anorexia nervosa. Int J Eat Disord. 1995;17(3):291-7.

118. Steinhausen H-C. The Outcome of Anorexia Nervosa in the 20th Century. Am J Psychiatry. 2002;159(8):1284-93.

119. Couturier J, Lock J. What is recovery in adolescent anorexia nervosa? Int J Eat Disord. 2006;39(7):550-5.

120. Noordenbos G, Seubring A. Criteria for recovery from eating disorders according to patients and therapists. Eat Disord. 2006;14(1):41-54.

121. Steiner H, Mazer C, Litt IF. Compliance and outcome in anorexia nervosa. West J Med. 1990;153(2):133-9.

122. Carter JC, Mercer-Lynn KB, Norwood SJ, Bewell-Weiss CV, Crosby RD, Woodside DB, et al. A prospective study of predictors of relapse in anorexia nervosa: implications for relapse prevention. Psychiatry Res. 2012;200(2-3):518-23.

123. Herzog DB, Field AE, Keller MB, West JC, Robbins WM, Staley J, et al. Subtyping eating disorders: is it justified? J Am Acad Child Adolesc Psychiatry. 1996;35(7):928-36.

124. Kahn C, Pike KM. In search of predictors of dropout from inpatient treatment for anorexia nervosa. Int J Eat Disord. 2001;30(3):237-44.

125. Woodside DB, Carter JC, Blackmore E. Predictors of premature termination of inpatient treatment for anorexia nervosa. Am J Psychiatry. 2004;161(12):2277-81.

126. Halmi K, Brodland G, Loney JAN. Prognosis in anorexia nervosa. Ann Intern Med. 1973;78(6):907-9.

127. Deter HC, Herzog W. Anorexia nervosa in a long-term perspective: results of the Heidelberg-Mannheim Study. Psychosom Med. 1994;56(1):20-7.

128. Gowers SG, Weetman J, Shore A, Hossain F, Elvins R. Impact of hospitalisation on the outcome of adolescent anorexia nervosa. Br J Psychiatry. 2000;176:138-41.

129. Keel PK, Brown TA. Update on course and outcome in eating disorders. Int J Eat Disord. 2010;43(3):195-204.

130. Arcelus J, Mitchell AJ, Wales J, Nielsen S. Mortality rates in patients with anorexia nervosa and other eating disorders. A meta-analysis of 36 studies. Arch Gen Psychiatry. 2011;68(7):724-31.

131. Herzog W, Schellberg D, Deter H-C. First recovery in anorexia nervosa patients in the long-term course: A discrete-time survival analysis. J Consult Clin Psychol. 1997;65(1):169-77.

132. Fairburn CG. Evidence-based treatment of anorexia nervosa. Int J Eat Disord. 2005;37 Suppl:S26-30; discussion S41-2.

133. Flament MF, Bissada H, Spettigue W. Evidence-based pharmacotherapy of eating disorders. Int J Neuropsychopharmacol. 2012;15(2):189-207.

134. Hay PJ, Claudino AM. Clinical psychopharmacology of eating disorders: a research update. Int J Neuropsychopharmacol. 2012;15(2):209-22.

135. Sysko R, Walsh BT, Schebendach J, Wilson GT. Eating behavior among women with anorexia nervosa. Am J Clin Nutr. 2005;82(2):296-301.

136. Weiss CW, Mills JS, Westra HA, Carter JC. A preliminary study of motivational interviewing as a prelude to intensive treatment for an eating disorder. J Eat Disord [Internet].
2013 DOI:10.1186/2050-2974-1-34 [Accessed 7-10-2013].

137. Golan M. The journey from opposition to recovery from eating disorders: multidisciplinary model integrating narrative counselling and motivational interviewing in traditional approaches. J Eat Disord [Internet]. 2013 DOI:10.1186/2050-2974-1-19 [Accessed 26-09-2013].

138. Wildes JE, Forbush KT, Markon KE. Charactesistics and stability of empirically derived anorexia nervosa subtypes: towards the identification of homogenous low-weight eating disorder phenotypes. J Abnorm Psychol. 2013;122(4):1031-41.

139. Castellini G, Fioravanti G, Lo Sauro C, Rotella F, Lelli L, Faravelli C, et al. Latent profile and latent transition analyses of eating disorder phenotypes in a clinical sample: a 6-year follow-up study. Psychiatry Res. 2013;207(1-2):92-9.

140. Krug I, Root T, Granero R, Penelo E, Jiménez-Murcia S, Fernández-Aranda F. Redefining phenotypes in eating disorders based on personality: a latent profile analysis. Psychiatry Res. 2011;188(3):439-45.

141. Abrie A. Outcome and predictive value of varaibles in the inpatient treatment of anorexia nervosa at the eating disorders unit, Tara the H Moross Hospital. Research report. Johannesburg, South Africa: University of the Witwatersrand; 2012.

142. Collin P, Power K, Karatzias T, Grierson D, Yellowlees A. The effectiveness of, and predictors of response to, inpatient treatment of anorexia nervosa. Eur Eat Disord Rev. 2010;18(6):464-74.

143. Garner DM, Garfinkel PE. The eating attitudes test: an index for the symptoms of anorexia nervosa. Psychol Med. 1979;9:273-79.

144. Garner DM, Olmsted MP, Bohr Y, Garfinkel PE. The eating attitudes test: psychometric features and clinical correlates. Psychol Med. 1982;12(4):871-8.

145. Lorenzo CR, Lavori PW, Lock JD. Eating attitudes in high school students in the Philippines: a preliminary study. Eat Weight Disord. 2002;7(3):202-9.

146. Thomas J, Khan S, Abdulrahman AA. Eating attitudes and body image concerns among female university students in the United Arab Emirates. Appetite. 2010;54(3):595-8.
147. Szabo CP, Berk M, Tlou E, Allwood CW. Eating disorders in black female South

Africans. A series of cases. S Afr Med J. 1995;85:588-90.

148. Kjelsas E, Bjornstrom C, Gotestam KG. Prevalence of eating disorders in female and male adolescents (14-15 years). Eat Behav. 2004;5(1):13-25.

149. Freeman AC, Szabo CP. Eating disorders In South African males: A review of the clinical presentation of hospitalised patients. SAJP. 2005;35(4):601-22.

150. Carlat DJ, Camargo CA, Jr. Review of bulimia nervosa in males. Am J Psychiatry. 1991;148:831-43.

151. Schmidt U. Aetiology of eating disorders in the 21(st) century: new answers to old questions. Eur Child Adolesc Psychiatry. 2003;12 Suppl 1:I30-137.

152. Salbach-Andrae H, Schneider N, Seifert K, Pfeiffer E, Lenz K, Lehmkuhl U, et al. Short-term outcome of anorexia nervosa in adolescents after inpatient treatment: a prospective study. Eur Child Adolesc Psychiatry. 2009;18(11):701-4.

153. Revised Diagnostic Subgroupings for Anorexia Nervosa. Nutrition Reviews. 1994;52(6):213-5.

154. Mattar L, Huas C, EVHAN group, Godart N. Relationship between affective symptoms and malnutrition severity in severe anorexia nervosa. PLoS One [Internet]. 2012 DOI: 10.1371/journal.pone.0049380 [Accessed 13-08-2013]; 7(11):[e49380 p.].

155. Fichter MM, Quadflieg N. Six-year course of bulimia nervosa. Int J Eat Disord. 1997;22(4):361-84.

156. Spindler A, Milos G. Links between eating disorder symptom severity and psychiatric comorbidity. Eat Behav. 2007;8(3):364-73.

157. Hjern A, Lindberg L, Lindblad F. Outcome and prognostic factors for adolescent female in-patients with anorexia nervosa: 9- to 14-year follow-up. Br J Psychiatry. 2006;189:428-32.

158. North C, Gowers S. Anorexia nervosa, psychopathology, and outcome. Int J Eat Disord. 1999;26(4):386-91.

159. Steiger H, Liqournik K, Chapman J, Hussain N. Personality and family disturbances in eating-disorder patients: comparison of "restricters" and "bingers" to normal controls. Int J Eat Disord. 1991;10(5):501-12.

160. Casper RC, Davis JM. On the course of anorexia nervosa. Am J Psychiatry. 1977;134(9):974-8.

161. Speranza M, Corcos M, Godart N, Loas G, Guilbaud O, Jeanmet P, et al. Obsessive compulsive disorders in eating disorders. Eat Behav. 2001;2(3):193-207.

162. Herzog DB, Dorer DJ, Keel PK, Selwyn SE, Ekeblad ER, Flores AT, et al. Recovery and relapse in anorexia and bulimia nervosa: a 7.5-year follow-up study. J Am Acad Child Adolesc Psychiatry. 1999;38(7):829-37.

163. Iwasaki Y, Matsunaga H, Kiriike N, Tanaka H, Matsui T. Comorbidity of axis I disorders among eating-disordered subjects in Japan. Compr Psychiatry. 2000;41(6):454-60.

164. Emerson EN, Stein DM. Anorexia nervosa: empirical basis for the restricting and bulimic subtypes. J Nutr Educ. 1993;25(6):329-36.

165. Sansone RA, Levitt JL, Sansone LA. The prevalence of personality disorders among those with eating disorders. Eat Disord. 2005;13(1):7-21.

166. Piran N, Lerner P, Garfinkel PE, Kennedy SH, Brouillette C. Personality disorders in anorexic patients. Int J Eat Disord. 1988;7(5):589-99.

167. Casper RC, Hedeker D, McClough JF. Personality dimensions in eating disorders and their relevance for subtyping. J Am Acad Child Adolesc Psychiatry. 1992;31(5):830-40.

168. Braun DL, Sunday SR, Halmi KA. Psychiatric comorbidity in patients with eating disorders. Psychol Med. 1994;24(04):859-67.

169. Fornari V, Kaplan M, Sandberg DE, Matthews M, Skolnick N, Katz JL. Depressive and anxiety disorders in anorexia nervosa and bulimia nervosa. Int J Eat Disord. 1992;12(1):21-9.

170. Godt K. Personality disorders in 545 patients with eating disorders. Eur Eat Disord Rev. 2008;16(2):94-9.

171. Root TL, Pinheiro AP, Thornton L, Strober M, Fernandez-Aranda F, Brandt H, et al. Substance use disorders in women with anorexia nervosa. Int J Eat Disord. 2010;43(1):14-21.

172. Root TL, Pisetsky EM, Thornton L, Lichtenstein P, Pedersen NL, Bulik CM. Patterns of co-morbidity of eating disorders and substance use in Swedish females. Psychol Med. 2010;40(1):105-15.

173. Strober M. The significance of bulimia in juvenile anorexia nervosa: an exploration of possible etiologic factors. Int J Eat Disord. 1981;1(1):28-43.

174. Castro J, Gila A, Puig J, Rodriguez S, Toro J. Predictors of rehospitalization after total weight recovery in adolescents with anorexia nervosa. Int J Eat Disord. 2004;36(1):22-30.

175. Surgenor LJ, Maguire S, Beumont PJV. Drop-out from inpatient treatment for anorexia nervosa: can risk factors be identified at point of admission? Eur Eat Disord Review 2004;12(2):94-100.

176. Baran SA, Weltzin TE, Kaye WH. Low discharge weight and outcome in anorexia nervosa. Am J Psychiatry. 1995;152(7):1070-2.

# APPENDIX I: ABBREVIATIONS

AN	Anorexia nervosa
AN-BP	Anorexia nervosa – binge-eating/purging subtype
AN-R	Anorexia nervosa – restricting subtype
BMD	Bipolar mood disorder
BMI	Body mass index
BN	Bulimia nervosa
DSM-IV-TR	The Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental Disorders, 4 <sup>th</sup> edition,
	text revision
DSM-5	The Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental Disorders, 5 <sup>th</sup> edition
ED	Eating disorder
EDNOS	Eating disorder not otherwise specified
ELA	Expected length of admission
GW	Goal weight
IBW	Ideal body weight
OCD	Obsessive compulsive disorder
PSA	Poly-substance abuse
PTSD	Posttraumatic stress disorder

# ROWRate of weight gainRHTRefuse hospital treatmentSNPSingle nucleotide polymorphismUSAUnited States of America

# APPENDIX II: ETHICS CLEARANCE CERTIFICATE

~		
, E		
UNIVERSITY OF THE WITWATERSRA Division of the Deputy Registrar (Research)	ND, JOHANNESBURG	
HUMAN RESEARCH ETHICS COMMIT	TEE (MEDICAL)	
R14/49 Dr Nadira Vahed	N1/20242	
CLEARANCE CERTIFICATE	MI20245	
PROJECT	Patients Admitted to a Specialised Eating Disorders Inpatient Unit Comparing Clinical and	
	Demographic Characteristics of Subtypes (Revised title)	
INVESTIGATORS	Dr Nadira Vahed.	
DEPARTMENT	Dept of Neurosciences/Dept of Psychiatry	
DATE CONSIDERED	24/02/2012	
Unless otherwise specified this ethical clear application.	ance is valid for 5 years and may be renewed upon	
Unless otherwise specified this ethical clear         application.         DATE         18/03/2013	CHAIRPERSON	
Unless otherwise specified this ethical clear application.         DATE       18/03/2013         *Guidelines for written 'informed consent' att	CHAIRPERSON (Professor PE Cleaton-Jones)	
Unless otherwise specified this ethical clear application.         DATE       18/03/2013         *Guidelines for written 'informed consent' attac:       Supervisor : Dr LM Motlana	CHAIRPERSON (Professor PE Cleaton-Jones)	
Unless otherwise specified this ethical clear application.         DATE         18/03/2013         *Guidelines for written 'informed consent' at cc: Supervisor : Dr LM Motlana         DECLARATION OF INVESTIGATOR(ST)	CHAIRPERSON (Professor PE Cleaton-Jones)	
Unless otherwise specified this ethical clear application.         DATE         18/03/2013         *Guidelines for written 'informed consent' attac:         Supervisor :       Dr LM Motlana         DECLARATION OF INVESTIGATOR(S)         To be completed in duplicate and ONE COP         Senate House, University.	CHAIRPERSON (Professor PE Cleaton-Jones) tached where applicable Y returned to the Secretary at Room 10004, 10th Floor,	
Unless otherwise specified this ethical clear application.         DATE       18/03/2013         *Guidelines for written 'informed consent' attac:       DECLARATION OF INVESTIGATOR(S)         To be completed in duplicate and ONE COP Senate House, University.       I/We fully understand the conditions under wresearch and I/we guarantee to ensure compliant to the senate complete to ensure complet	CHAIRPERSON (Professor PE Cleaton-Jones) tached where applicable Y returned to the Secretary at Room 10004, 10th Floor, hich I am/we are authorized to carry out the abovementioned ance with these conditions. Should any departure to be	
Unless otherwise specified this ethical clear application.         DATE       18/03/2013         *Guidelines for written 'informed consent' attac:         cc:       Supervisor :         Dr LM Motlana         DECLARATION OF INVESTIGATOR(S)         To be completed in duplicate and ONE COP         Senate House, University.         I/We fully understand the conditions under were search and I/we guarantee to ensure complicont of a version	CHAIRPERSON (Professor PE Cleaton-Jones) tached where applicable Y returned to the Secretary at Room 10004, 10th Floor, hich I am/we are authorized to carry out the abovementioned ance with these conditions. Should any departure to be approved I/we undertake to resubmit the protocol to the arry progress report.	
Unless otherwise specified this ethical clear application.         DATE       18/03/2013         *Guidelines for written 'informed consent' attac:         Supervisor :       Dr LM Motlana         DECLARATION OF INVESTIGATOR(S)         To be completed in duplicate and ONE COP         Senate House, University.         I/We fully understand the conditions under wresearch and I/we guarantee to ensure complic contemplated from the research procedure as Committee.         I agree to a completion of a very pLEASE QUOTE THE F	CHAIRPERSON (Professor PE Cleaton-Jones) tached where applicable Y returned to the Secretary at Room 10004, 10th Floor, hich I am/we are authorized to carry out the abovementioned ance with these conditions. Should any departure to be approved I/we undertake to resubmit the protocol to the arly progress report. PROTOCOL NUMBER IN ALL ENQUIRIES	
Unless otherwise specified this ethical clear application.         DATE       18/03/2013         *Guidelines for written 'informed consent' attac:         Supervisor :       Dr LM Motlana         DECLARATION OF INVESTIGATOR(S)         To be completed in duplicate and ONE COP         Senate House, University.         I/We fully understand the conditions under wresearch and I/we guarantee to ensure compliated from the research procedure as Committee.         I agree to a completion of a vertice of a vertice of a set of the set of t	Ance is valid for 5 years and may be renewed upon	
Unless otherwise specified this ethical clear application.         DATE         18/03/2013         *Guidelines for written 'informed consent' attac: Supervisor: Dr LM Motlana         DECLARATION OF INVESTIGATOR(ST)         To be completed in duplicate and ONE COP         Senate House, University.         I/We fully understand the conditions under wresearch and I/we guarantee to ensure complic contemplated from the research procedure as Committee.         I agree to a completion of a very please Quote THE Formation	Ance is valid for 5 years and may be renewed upon	
Unless otherwise specified this ethical clear application.         DATE       18/03/2013         *Guidelines for written 'informed consent' attac:       Dr LM Motlana         •CLARATION OF INVESTIGATOR(S)         To be completed in duplicate and ONE COP         Senate House, University.         I/We fully understand the conditions under wresearch and I/we guarantee to ensure complic         contemplated from the research procedure as         Committee.       I agree to a completion of a very please Quore THE F	Ance is valid for 5 years and may be renewed upon	